Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

8-19-2013 12:00 AM

Cx43 Reduces Melanoma Growth Within a Keratinocyte Microenvironment and During Tumorigenesis in vivo

Mark J. Ableser, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Dr. Dale W Laird, *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Science degree in Anatomy and Cell Biology © Mark J. Ableser 2013

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd



Recommended Citation

Ableser, Mark J., "Cx43 Reduces Melanoma Growth Within a Keratinocyte Microenvironment and During Tumorigenesis in vivo" (2013). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 1473. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/1473

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.



Cx43 REDUCES MELANOMA GROWTH WITHIN A KERATINOCYTE MICROENVIRONMENT AND DURING TUMORIGENESIS *IN VIVO*

(Thesis format: Integrated Article)

by

Mark Jacob Ableser

Graduate Program in Anatomy and Cell Biology

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© Mark Jacob Ableser 2013



Abstract

Connexins have been frequently identified as tumor suppressors in many cancers, however, their role in melanoma tumorigenesis remains controversial. Here, we show that B16-BL6 mouse melanoma cells express low levels of Cx26 and Cx43, rendering them gap junctional intercellular communication (GJIC) deficient. Following ectopic expression of Cx26 and Cx43, gap junction-like plaques were evident at the cell surface and the incidence of dye transfer was significantly increased similar to connexin-rich keratinocytes. The expression of Cx43, but not Cx26, significantly reduced proliferation and anchorage-independent growth relative to controls, whereas migration was unaffected. Additionally, Cx43-expressing melanoma cells displayed significantly reduced growth amongst keratinocytes, despite a complete lack of heterocellular GJIC. Furthermore, when grown *in vivo* in the chicken embryo, Cx43-expressing melanoma cells formed significantly smaller primary tumors is compared to controls, whereas Cx26 expression did not alter primary tumor size. Collectively, these results suggest that Cx43, but not Cx26, acts as a tumor suppressor during melanoma tumorigenesis.



Keywords

The following keywords can be used to describe the thesis entitled "Cx43 reduces melanoma growth in a keratinocyte microenvironment and during tumorigenesis *in vivo*"

B16-BL6 mouse melanoma cells, rat epidermal keratinocytes (REK), gap junction, connexin, connexin26 (Cx26), connexin43 (Cx43), cell proliferation, migration, anchorage-independent growth, *in situ*, microenvironment, co-culture, *in vivo*, chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM), tumor growth.



Co-Authorship Statement

Dr. Silvia Penuela was an invaluable resource throughout the course of the project as an expert in melanoma biology. She was integral in the implementation and setup of the chick-CAM assay used in this study.

Jack Lee began this project as a Master's student in the Laird lab and was involved in the design and rationale of the project.

Dr. Qing Shao was instrumental in the start-up and mentoring of this project and provided me with the retroviral constructs used in this study.



Acknowledgments

I would like to thank the following people for their help and support during my time as a Master's student in the Laird laboratory:

I would like to thank Dr. Dale Laird for being an incredible supervisor, offering guidance and support, and promoting a friendly and caring learning environment.

Thank you Dr. Silvia Penuela and Dr. Qing Shao for their mentoring and assistance with techniques throughout the course of my project.

To the many members of the Laird lab, thank you for your help, advice and friendship over the past two years.

I would like to thank my Dr. Alison Allan, Dr. Peter Merrifield and Dr. Douglas Hamilton for providing useful critique and criticism as my advisory committee. In particular, I'd like to thank Dr. Allan for serving as my thesis reader.

A special thanks to Debra Grant, Glenda Ogilvie and Debbie Mayea for their constant administrative assistance.

I would also like to thank the faculty and students of Anatomy and Cell Biology for creating a fun, learning, academic community.

Finally, I'd like to thank my family for their love and support at all stages of my academic career.

V

This work was supported by the Canadian Institute of Health Research grants to D.W.L.



Table of Contents

Abstr	act	ii	
Keyw	vords	iii	
Co-A	Co-Authorship Statement		
Ackn	owledgments	v	
Table	vi		
List of Figures			
List of Abbreviations			
Chap	Chapter 1		
1 Li	terature Review	1	
1.1	Connexins and Gap Junctions	1	
1.2	2 Gap Junctional Intercellular Communication	4	
1.3	GJIC-Independent Roles for Connexins		
1.4	4 Cells of the Epidermis		
1.:	5 Connexins Expressed within the Epidermis	9	
1.0	6 Cancers Derived from the Epidermis		
1.7	7 Melanoma as a Disease		
1.8	8 Melanocyte Transformation and Melanoma Progression		
1.9	O Current Therapeutic Targets for Melanoma/Personalized Medicine		
1.1	10 Connexins in Cancer		
1.1	11 Connexins in Human and Mouse Melanomas		
1.1	12 Assessing Melanomas in Complex Environments		
1.1	13 Hypothesis		
1.1	14 Objectives		
1.	15 References		
الأستشارات	vi		
J	WW	w.manaraa	

С	hapte	r 2	. 30
2	Cor dur	nnexin43 reduces melanoma cell growth in a keratinocyte microenvironment and ring tumorigenesis <i>in vivo</i>	
	2.1	Introduction	. 32
	2.2	Materials and Methods	. 34
		2.2.1 Cell culture	. 34
		2.2.2 Generation of melanoma cell lines	. 34
		2.2.3 Immunocytochemistry, confocal microscopy and western blotting	. 35
		2.2.4 Microinjection and dye transfer	. 36
		2.2.5 Growth curves and proliferation	. 36
		2.2.6 Anchorage-independent growth	. 37
		2.2.7 Migration scratch assay	. 37
		2.2.8 Co-culture melanoma cell growth	. 37
		2.2.9 Co-culture microinjections and dye transfer	. 38
		2.2.10 In vivo chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) assay	. 38
		2.2.11 Statistics	. 39
2.	2.3	Results	. 39
		2.3.1 Ectopic expression of Cx26 and Cx43 increases gap junction plaques an GJIC in melanoma cells	d . 39
		2.3.2 Cx43 expression in melanoma cells significantly reduces proliferation	. 42
		2.3.3 Cx43-expressing melanoma cells display a reduced malignant phenotype	e .42
		2.3.4 Cx43 expression reduces melanoma cell growth in an <i>in situ</i> -like microenvironment independent of heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes	. 47
		2.3.5 Cx43-expressing melanoma cells display reduced primary tumor size <i>in vivo</i>	. 54
	2.4	Discussion	. 54
	2.5	References	. 62
للاستشارات	ijÌ	vii www.mana	araa

Cl	napter 3	67
3	General Overview	67
	3.1 Discussion, Future Directions and Conclusions	67
	3.2 References	73
Cı	urriculum Vitae	78



List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Connexin topology and organization into gap junctions
Figure 1.2 Connexins involved in the epidermal-melanin unit
Figure 2.1 BL6 mouse melanoma cells express low levels of Cx26 and Cx43
Figure 2.2 Ectopic connexin expression significantly increases GJIC
Figure 2.3 Cx43 significantly reduces total cell number and cell proliferation
Figure 2.4 Cx43 expression significantly reduces anchorage-independent growth while cell
migration remains unaffected
Figure 2.5 Expression of Cx43 significantly reduces melanoma cell growth within a
keratinocyte-based microenvironment
Figure 2.6 Ectopic connexin expression in melanoma cells does not affect heterocellular
GJIC with keratinocytes
Figure 2.7 Cx43 expression significantly reduces primary tumor growth <i>in vivo</i> 56



List of Abbreviations

AMP	adenosine monophosphate
ANOVA	analysis of variance
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
BCA	bicinchoninic acid
BCC	basal cell carcinoma
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CAM	chorioallantoic membrane
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CDKN2A	cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 2A gene
Сх	connexin
GЛС	gap junctional intercellular communication
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EdU	5-ethynyl-2´-deoxyuridine
EGTA	ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid
ERK	extracellular signal-regulated kinase
ET_RB	endothelin receptor B
GFP	green fluorescent protein
HC1	hydrogen chloride
HeLa	Henrietta Lacks cervical cancer cell line
IP ₃	inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate
kDa	kiloDalton
МАРК	mitogen-activated protein kinase
لم لاستشارات	x



	MCC	Merkel cell carcinoma
	MEK	mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase
	MEM	minimal Eagle's medium
	MITF	microphthalmia-associated transcription factor
	MMP-2	matrix metalloproteinase-2 gene
:	mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
	NaCl	sodium chloride
	NAD+	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
	NMSC	non-melanoma skin cancer
	NOV/CCN3	nephroblastoma overexpressed protein
	PBS	phosphate buffered saline
	PGE ₂	Prostaglandin E2
	PTEN	phosphatase and tensin homolog gene
	qPCR	quantitative polymerase chain reaction
	REK	rat epidermal keratinocyte
	S-phase	synthesis phase of cell cycle
	SCC	squamous cell carcinoma
	SDS/PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
	SEM	standard error of the mean
	Tris	tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane
	TRPM1	transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily M member 1
	TSG101	tumor susceptibility gene 101
	UTR	untranslated region
	UV	ultraviolet
	WT	wild-type
	ZO	zonula occludens
الاستشارات	ă1 i	xi
	9	www.r

Chapter 1

1 Literature Review

1.1 Connexins and Gap Junctions

Connexins (Cx) encompass a large family of integral membrane proteins that are expressed across all vertebrates. To date, 21 distinct connexins have been identified in the human genome and 20 connexins are expressed in rodents (Sohl and Willecke, 2003). Interestingly, of these connexins, 19 are homologous and highly conserved, allowing for functional insights on one connexin to be extended to other connexin family members and across different species (Sohl and Willecke, 2004). Although the lifecycle for each connexin family member has not been studied in depth, the well-characterized lifecycle for Cx43 often serves as a model for other connexins. Cx43 is co-translationally inserted into the endoplasmic reticulum as a tetra-membrane spanning protein, which creates several distinct domains, including two extracellular loops, one cytoplasmic loop, and cytoplasmic amino- and carboxy-terminal tails. Once properly folded, Cx43 is trafficked to the Golgi apparatus, where individual connexin proteins oligomerize into a hexameric arrangement, known as a connexon. Following oligomerization, connexons are subsequently trafficked to the cell surface where they can function as single-membrane 'hemichannels' permitting the passage of small molecules between the intracellular and extracellular environment. Additionally, these connexin hemichannels possess the ability to dock with compatible connexons from apposing cells forming gap junction channels, thereby permitting the passage of small molecules, second messengers and ions between apposing cells (Fig. 1.1A) (Laird, 2006). Although the majority of gap junctions are composed of identical connexin subunits, non-identical connexins can oligomerize into heterometric connexons and form functional gap junctions (Fig. 1.1A) (Wagner, 2008). For example, Cx26 and Cx32 are known to intermix in hepatocytes while Cx46 and Cx50 co-oligomerize in the lens (Jiang and Goodenough, 1996; Sosinsky, 1995). To add to this complexity, non-identical connexons may also dock at cell-cell interfaces, forming heterotypic gap junction channels, which greatly increases the variety of distinct gap junction channels that can form (Fig. 1.1A) (Wagner, 2008). However, not all connexins



Figure 1.1 Connexin topology and organization into gap junction channels

Connexins oligomerize into hexamers, known as connexons, and dock with connexons from opposing cells to form gap junction channels. Typically, homomeric connexons form from one connexin isoform and dock with an identical connexon into a homotypic gap junction channel. However, non-identical connexons can dock forming heterotypic gap junction channels, and similarly, non-identical connexins can oligomerize into heteromeric connexons (A). All connexins share a similar topology, composed of four transmembrane domains (M1-M4), two extracellular loops (EL1 and EL2), an intracellular loop (IL) and intracellular amino-terminal (NH₂) and carboxy-terminal (COOH) tails. The transmembrane domains, extracellular loops and amino-terminal tails are highly conserved across connexin family members. Conversely, the intracellular loop and carboxy-terminal tails are the most diverse domains between connexins, both in amino acid sequence and length (B).









Cx43





3

are compatible with each other and capable of oligomerizing into mixed connexons, and similarly, not all connexons are capable of docking and forming heterotypic gap junction channels. For example, when expressed in the same cell, Cx26 and Cx43 are incapable of intermixing (Gemel et al., 2004). Although connexins have been divided into two broad subgroups (denoted as alpha and beta groups) which is generally based on size, there does not appear to be an obvious criteria to predict connexin compatibility (White and Bruzzone, 1996).

All connexins share a common topology, including four transmembrane domains, two extracellular loops, one intracellular loop, and intracellular amino- and carboxy-terminal tails (Fig. 1.1B) (Goodenough et al., 1996). Of these regions, the transmembrane domains, extracellular loops and amino-terminal tail are highly conserved across connexin family members (Sohl and Willecke, 2004). Specifically in the extracellular loops, three highly conserved cysteine residues exist allowing for stabilizing intramolecular disulfide linkages (John and Revel, 1991). Conversely, the carboxy-terminal tail is the most diverse region across connexin family members, not only in sequence, but also in length (Laird, 2006). Some connexins possess phosphorylation sites within the carboxy-terminus that have been reported to regulate the connexin life cycle and channel permeability (Lampe and Lau, 2004).

1.2 Gap Junctions and Intercellular Communication

The ability to transfer small molecules, second messengers and ions between cells through gap junctions (known as gap junctional intercellular communication, or GJIC) is essential for the regulation of many cellular processes including proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis (Goodenough et al., 1996). Although the exact knowledge of which molecules are passing through gap junctions in any given tissue remains mostly unknown, for a few connexins, some work has been done on the identity of these transjunctional molecules and their relative permeabilities. The second messengers inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate (IP₃) and cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) have been extensively studied and have been shown to pass though gap junctions consisting of Cx26, Cx26/Cx30, Cx26/Cx32, Cx32, Cx43 and Cx26, Cx32, Cx43, Cx43/Cx46,



Cx45, Cx47, respectively (Harris, 2007). Calcium ions have been shown to pass through Cx26, Cx32, Cx37, Cx37/Cx43 and Cx43 gap junction channels, whereas adenosine diphosphate (ADP)/adenosine triphosphate (ATP) has only been shown to pass though channels consisting of Cx32 and Cx43 (Alexander and Goldberg, 2003; Harris, 2007). It is important to note that although gap junction channels composed of different connexins possess the ability to pass many of the same constituents, the relative permeabilities of these channels is distinct for each molecule (Harris, 2007). For example, IP₃ has been shown to pass through various gap junction channels, but it appears to preferentially pass through Cx32-based channels compared to channels consisting of Cx43, which in turn is more permeable than Cx26-based gap junction channels (Harris, 2007). It was initially postulated that pore size and molecular charge may dictate the passage of molecules through distinct gap junctions, however, this generalization was later shown to be false (Harris, 2007). For example, adenosine passes through Cx32 channels 10-fold better than Cx43 channels, but adenosine with the addition of one, two, or three phosphate groups (resulting in AMP, ADP and ATP, respectively) exhibits a shift in permeability favoring passage through Cx43-based gap junction channels (Alexander and Goldberg, 2003).

1.3 GJIC-Independent Roles for Connexins

Although the ability to form gap junctions allowing for the transfer of molecules between apposing cells is commonly believed to be the primary function of connexins, these proteins also possess GJIC-independent roles. Once at the cell surface, connexons typically dock forming gap junction channels, however, connexons have been reported to act as single membrane hemichannels exchanging molecules with the extracellular environment (Wang et al., 2013). Hemichannels are typically closed under normal physiological conditions, but can be opened due to several stimuli including voltage changes, extracellular and intracellular ion changes, mechanical strain and post-translation modifications (Wang et al., 2013). Similar to their gap junction counterparts, the identity of molecules able to pass through hemichannels remains limited to small molecules, but includes ATP, IP₃, cAMP, nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD⁺), glutamate, glutathione and prostaglandin E2 (PGE₂) (Harris, 2007; Wang et al., 2013).



In addition to the formation of undocked hemichannels, connexins may also affect cellular physiology through direct connexin binding partners and indirect interactions as part of a junctional complex. Connexins have been reported to bind to various posttranslational modifiers involved in phosphorylation (Solan and Lampe, 2009), scaffolding and cytoskeletal proteins including various zonula occludens (ZO) and ZO-binding proteins (Gilleron et al., 2008; Hunter et al., 2005), trafficking proteins necessary for delivery to the cell surface and internalization, including caveolin proteins (Langlois et al., 2008) and other growth regulators including nephroblastoma overexpressed protein (NOV or CCN3) (Fu et al., 2004). It should be noted, however, that this collective gap junction proteome, which now includes over 40 distinct proteins, appears to be connexinspecific (Laird, 2010). Each connexin family member possesses a unique subset of this proteome, which may in large part be due to difference amongst connexin isoforms, primarily within the carboxy-terminal domain (Fig. 1.1B) (Laird, 2010; Naus and Laird, 2010). For example, Cx43 has 14 known serine and tyrosine phosphorylation sites on its large carboxy-terminus (Lampe and Lau, 2004), whereas Cx26 has not been reported to be phosphorylated (Traub et al., 1989).

1.4 Cells of the Epidermis

The epidermis covers the outermost layer of the human body as the most superficial layer of the skin and acts as a physical barrier to environmental stresses (Cartlidge, 2000). Keratinocytes make up the vast majority of the epidermis, and are divided into five epidermal strata. A single layer of basal keratinocytes, which rests atop a basement membrane separating the epidermis from the underlying dermis, is the deepest of the epidermal layers and acts as the site for epidermal stem and progenitor cells which can proliferate and replenish keratinocytes in the layers above (Eckert et al., 1997). These basal keratinocytes differentiate sequentially to form the stratum spinosum, stratum granulosum and stratum lucidum, collectively termed the suprabasal layers, before finally undergoing apoptosis to form the stratum corneum (Fig. 1.2) (Eckert et al., 1997).

The second most abundant cell type of the epidermis is the melanocyte. Melanocytes reside in the basal layer of the epidermis and typically form the 'epidermal-melanin unit', where one melanocyte forms connections with approximately 30 keratinocytes within the



Figure 1.2 Connexins involved in the epidermal-melanin unit

Melanocytes, which reside in the basal layer of the epidermis, extend their dendrites into the suprabasal layers and form connections with approximately 30 keratinocytes. Through their expression of Cx43 and Cx26, melanocytes are believed to be capable of GJIC with basal and suprabasal keratinocytes, respectively, which helps to maintain the epidermal-melanin unit. Cx43 is highly expressed amongst basal keratinocytes and also found within the stratum spinosum. Conversely, Cx26 appears to be confined to the stratum granulosum. Additionally, suprabasal keratinocytes express Cx30, Cx31, Cx37, Cx40 and Cx45 (not shown in figure).







. . .

9

basal and suprabasal layers (Fig. 1.2) (Haass and Herlyn, 2005). Melanocytes are vital to the epidermis and underlying tissues due to their production and release of the pigment melanin which protects cells from ultraviolet (UV) radiation damage (Lin and Fisher, 2007). Epidermal melanocytes produce two types of melanin; pheomelanin and eumelanin, which are transported to surrounding keratinocytes through dendritic processes and released via exocytosis. These pigment-containing granules, known as melanosomes, are ingested by keratinocytes where they form protective 'caps' above the nucleus to prevent DNA damage from UV radiation (Lin and Fisher, 2007). Interestingly, melanocytes tend to maintain a symbiotic relationship with keratinocytes, exhibiting controlled replication such that they maintain a ratio of approximately 1:5-8 with basal keratinocytes (Hsu et al., 2000b). It is commonly believed that melanocyte growth and proliferation is controlled by these surrounding keratinocytes through various mechanisms including paracrine signaling, intercellular communication and intracellular communication (Haass et al., 2004).

Although keratinocytes and melanocytes account for nearly all cells within the epidermis, two additional cell types are found in this tissue. Merkel cells reside within the stratum basale, acting as sensory receptors to light touch through synaptic connections with somatosensory neurons (Maricich et al., 2009). Additionally, Langerhans cells are present within the suprabasal layers. These dendritic cells possess immune function and act as antigen-presenting cells when exposed to foreign microbial agents (Wolff and Stingl, 1983).

1.5 Connexins Expressed within the Epidermis

The epidermis is one of the most diverse connexin environments across all mammals. In human epidermis, as many as 10 connexins are expressed at the messenger ribonucleic acid (mRNA) level, with 7 of these being translated into detectable levels of proteins, primarily within epidermal keratinocytes. Interestingly, these connexins are differentially regulated across the different epidermal strata. Cx43 is highly expressed in the stratum basale as well as trace levels of Cx26. As many as 7 connexins are expressed in the suprabasal layers, including Cx26, Cx30 Cx31, Cx37, Cx40, Cx43 and Cx45, although Cx26 appears to be confined to the stratum granulosum (Di et al., 2001; Richard, 2000).



Similarly, in rodent epidermis, Cx31.1, Cx40 and Cx43 are expressed in the basal layer, Cx31.1, Cx37, Cx43 are expressed in the stratum spinosum, and Cx31, Cx37, Cx26 and Cx30 are expressed in cells within the stratum granulosum (Churko and Laird, 2013). Across all mammals, the cornified layer is devoid of connexins, as this stratum contains no living cells. Overall, the selective and spatial specific expression of connexins within the epidermis is vital to proper development, proliferation and differentiation of the epidermis (Richard, 2000).

In contrast to keratinocytes, the connexins status of melanocytes has been much less studied. Two studies suggest that Cx26 and Cx43 are the predominant connexins expressed in human melanocytes (Hsu et al., 2000a; Masuda et al., 2001), while connexins have yet to be reported in rodent melanocytes. Additionally, Cx32 has also been implicated in melanocyte biology, although the evidence for a role for Cx32 is not strong (Bondurand et al., 2001). Importantly, melanocytes have been shown to be capable of GJIC with keratinocytes, possibly through channel formation with complementary connexins in both cell types (Fig. 1.2) (Hsu et al., 2000a). It has been proposed that melanocyte growth and proliferation is, in part, mediated by this heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes (Fig. 1.2) (Haass et al., 2004).

A very limited amount of work has been done on the connexin profile in Merkel cells and Langerhans cells. Woo et al. (2010) have shown that mouse Merkel cells express Cx43. Conversely, connexins have not been reported in Langerhans cells. Goliger and Paul (1994) showed that rat Langerhans cells do not couple with adjacent keratinocytes through dye transfer studies, which was later supported in human Langerhans cells (Zimmerli et al., 2007).

1.6 Cancers Derived from the Epidermis

Several cancers can arise within the epidermis depending on the lineage of the initial transformed cell. In general, epidermal skin cancers can be classified as either non-melanoma skin cancer (NMSC) or melanoma skin cancer (Gallagher et al., 1990). Non-melanoma skin cancers are derived from keratinocytes, and can be further subdivided into two groups depending on the subclass of keratinocyte that becomes transformed.



10

Basal cell carcinomas (BCC) are cancers derived from basal keratinocytes and account for the vast majority of reported skin cancers (Christenson et al., 2005). These cancers are typically found on areas of high sun exposure, primarily the head and neck, and are generally believed to be benign, metastasizing less than 0.1% of the time (Netscher et al., 2011). Squamous cell carcinomas (SCC) are derived from suprabasal keratinocytes and are more aggressive than BCCs as they can metastasize due to malignant precursors, potentially depending on *in situ* subtypes (Netscher et al., 2011). Melanoma skin cancers are derived from pigment-producing melanocytes, and are the result of the vast majority of skin cancer-related fatalities (Miller and Mihm, 2006). In addition to these two classes of epidermal skin cancers, Merkel cells have also been recently discovered to form tumors within the epidermis, although Merkel cell carcinomas (MCC) are classified as neuroectodermal tumors (Feng et al., 2008). Similar to melanomas, MCCs are highly aggressive with an overall 5-year survival rate of ~60% (Schrama et al., 2012).

1.7 Melanoma as a Disease

Although melanoma only accounts for ~4% of reported skin cancers, it remains the most lethal form of skin cancer accounting for ~80% of skin cancer-related fatalities as of 2004 (Tsao et al., 2004). In fact, the global incidence of melanoma appears to be continually increasing, and has been consistently doing so for over 60 years (Linos et al., 2009). Primarily, the high mortality rate that accompanies melanoma is the result of a high incidence of metastasis to the liver, brain, lung and bone, which can significantly decrease the survival rate to as low as 7%, compared to a 99.9% survival rate when identified early *in situ* within the epidermis (Balch et al., 2001a; Miller and Mihm, 2006).

Melanomas are typically identified within the epidermis as pigmented lesions. As a general rule of thumb to predict severity, clinicians use the mnemonic "ABCDE". Lesions with Asymmetrical borders, irregular Borders, variegated Colours, Diameter of >6mm, and that are continuously Evolving over time are characterized as potential melanomas and are usually removed and analyzed (Netscher et al., 2011).



1.8 Melanocyte Transformation and Melanoma Progression

The symbiotic relationship between melanocytes and keratinocytes is defined as the epidermal-melanin unit, where one melanocyte forms connections with approximately 30 keratinocytes (Haass and Herlyn, 2005). The association with keratinocytes through the formation of the epidermal-melanin unit causes melanocytes to become dendritic, suppress melanoma-associate cell surface markers and control melanocyte proliferation (Valyi-Nagy et al., 1993). Melanocyte transformation disrupts the epidermal-melanin unit, thereby freeing melanocytes from the control of keratinocytes and facilitates the progression towards malignant melanoma (Miller and Mihm, 2006). The Clark progression model remains one of the most commonly used staging classifications for melanoma progression. This model tracks the transformation of melanocytes to precancerous nevi through to radial and vertical growth phases of the melanoma, and finally to the metastatic stage of the melanoma (Clark et al., 1984).

The development of a benign nevus, or common mole, initiates the dissociation of melanocytes from the control of keratinocytes and exhibits partially disrupted growth and proliferation (Clark et al., 1984). This proliferation, however, remains limited and does not lead to immediate tumorigenesis, likely due to oncogene-induced senescence (Braig and Schmitt, 2006), and further transformation is required to progress the nevus towards a more malignant phenotype (Miller and Mihm, 2006). For example, BRAF mutations are associated with 50% of melanomas, however, this frequency appears to be similar between benign nevi, primary, and metastatic melanoma, suggesting other combinatorial mutations, such as inactivating p53, are necessary to further the disease (Michaloglou et al., 2005; Pollock et al., 2003). Dysplastic nevi can form from pre-existing benign nevi or arise as new lesions and exhibit further aberrant growth. Additional mutations may accumulate at this stage, including to the tumor suppressor phosphatase and tensin homolog gene (*PTEN*), which occurs in 25-50% of non-familial melanomas (Wu et al., 2003). Inactivation of *PTEN* alone is not sufficient to cause melanoma, however, when combined with mutations to the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 2A gene (CDKN2A), which occurs in 25-40% of familial melanomas, tumors can arise (Thompson et al., 2005; You et al., 2002). Collectively, it is understood that no singular mutation results in



melanoma tumorigenesis, but rather, a collection of detrimental mutations are necessary to further the disease.

The next stage of melanoma tumorigenesis, as proposed by Clark et al. (1984), occurs as radial growth phase melanoma. Here, melanoma cells display further increased proliferation, however, they only proliferate within the confines of the epidermis as they lack the ability to penetrate through the epidermal basement membrane and into the underlying dermis (Miller and Mihm, 2006). The ability of melanomas to penetrate the basement membrane and invade the dermis, thereby entering the vertical growth phase, is accompanied by the expression of $\alpha\nu\beta3$ integrin, resulting in the induction of matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2); an enzyme necessary to weaken the basement membrane (Brooks et al., 1996; Danen et al., 1994). Transition from radial to vertical growth phase is also accompanied by a concomitant shift in expression from E-cadherin to N-cadherin (Danen et al., 1996; Hsu et al., 1996). This 'cadherin shift' is commonly associated with invasive carcinomas of epithelial origin, and allows for further spread of the disease by associating with other N-cadherin-expressing cells, including fibroblasts and endothelial cells (Hazan et al., 2004; Hsu et al., 2000a). The absolute depth, spread and progression of melanoma is often further characterized using the Breslow index which is the best method for predicting prognosis for melanoma lesions in the skin (Balch et al., 2001b). Once melanoma cells have entered the vertical growth phase and spread into the dermis, melanoma cells can acquire metastatic potential, which has been correlated with decreased expression of the transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily M member 1 (TRPM1) (Miller et al., 2004). Metastatic melanomas primarily spread to the liver, bone, brain and lungs which greatly worsens overall prognosis (Miller and Mihm, 2006).

1.9 Current Therapeutic Targets for Melanoma/Personalized Medicine

Currently, very few therapies and therapeutic targets exist to treat advanced melanoma, which is part of the reason this cancer remains so lethal. Activating *BRAF* mutations have been associated with 50% of melanomas, which cause constitutive activation of the extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) - mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)



pathway resulting in melanoma growth (Miller and Mihm, 2006). Because of this, small molecules have been designed to target BRAF, however, these were met with limited success in the clinic (Lyons et al., 2001). Additionally, the growth of BRAF-mutated melanomas can be suppressed through the inhibition of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MEK), an enzyme downstream of BRAF, making MEK a suitable therapeutic target (Solit et al., 2006), and is currently undergoing clinical investigation. Furthermore, genomic analysis using a database of melanoma samples found that the microphthalmiaassociated transcription factor (MITF) locus frequently displays increased copy number leading its increased protein expression (Garraway et al., 2005). Although increased MITF expression alone has not been reported to transform melanocytes, melanoma can arise as a result of increased MITF and BRAF. Given this, MITF has been identified as another potential therapeutic target in the ERK-MAPK pathway for individuals harboring activating BRAF mutations (Garraway et al., 2005). Due to the limited identification of therapeutic targets for melanoma, it is imperative to identify new targets with the hopes of bettering the bleak prognosis for melanoma patients with advanced disease. In our study, we assessed the role of two connexins, Cx26 and Cx43, in melanoma tumorigenesis with the goal of elucidating new therapeutic targets.

1.10 Connexins in Cancer

The exchange of molecules between cells through GJIC has been implicated in cancer for nearly 50 years (Loewenstein and Kanno, 1966). Primarily, connexins have been implicated as tumor suppressors in many cancers due to the fact that they are frequently downregulated in tumor cell lines and histological sections of solid tumors in mammals (Cronier et al., 2009; Laird et al., 1999; Loewenstein and Kanno, 1966; Mesnil et al., 2005). Additionally, connexin-knockdown studies, gap junction blockers which promote tumorigenesis, and oncogenes which reduce gap junction permeability or connexin expression further support the notion that connexins act as tumor suppressors (Atkinson et al., 1981; Azarnia and Loewenstein, 1984a; Azarnia and Loewenstein, 1984b; Azarnia and Loewenstein, 1984c; Trosko et al., 1990). However, perhaps the most compelling evidence that connexins have tumor suppressive capabilities lie in the findings that ectopically reintroducing connexins into tumor cell lines reduces their tumorigenic



behavior and connexin-knockout mice are more prone to developing chemically- and radiation-induced tumors (Eghbali et al., 1991; Hellmann et al., 1999; Hirschi et al., 1996; King and Lampe, 2004a; King and Lampe, 2004b; Loewenstein and Rose, 1992; McLachlan et al., 2006; Temme et al., 1997; Zhu et al., 1991). Connexins may act as tumor suppressors via GJIC-dependent mechanisms through the passage of transjunctional molecules, or through GJIC-independent mechanisms, including tumor suppressive connexin binding partners within the large gap junction proteome (Laird, 2010; Naus and Laird, 2010). However, to think all connexins can act as tumor suppressors across all cancers may be naïve, not only due to the various types of cancer, but also due to the different stages of tumorigenesis where connexins may play a role. In fact, recent evidence has shown that connexins may actually facilitate the later stages of tumorigenesis, including extravasation and metastasis (Ezumi et al., 2008; Ito et al., 2000; Naoi et al., 2007; Pollmann et al., 2005; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013), leading to their reclassification in breast cancer as 'conditional tumor suppressors' (Naus and Laird, 2010).

1.11 Connexins in Human and Mouse Melanomas

Although connexins have been implicated as tumor suppressors in many types of cancers, the role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis, and their status during tumor onset and progression remains controversial and poorly understood. In human melanoma biopsies, Cx26 and Cx43 have been inconsistently detected. Cx26 has been shown to be expressed in melanomas residing within the epidermis (Ito et al., 2000), and has also been reported to be upregulated in melanomas that invade the dermis (Ito et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007). Additionally, using the Oncomine database, Stoletov et al. (2013) reported that increased Cx26 expression within primary melanomas correlates to increased metastasis and poor prognosis, and others have detected ~65% of metastatic lesions expressing Cx26 (Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007). Conversely, Saito-Katsuragi et al. (2007) and others did not report any Cx26 expression in melanomas *in situ* within the epidermis, when assessing primary and metastatic melanomas (Haass et al., 2004; Haass et al., 2006; Sargen et al., 2013). Similar to the discrepancies of Cx26 expression in melanomas, the expression of Cx43 at various stages of melanoma tumorigenesis remains controversial,



as some show its expression increases as tumorigenesis progresses (Rezze et al., 2011; Sargen et al., 2013), whereas others do not observe its expression across various stages of melanoma (Haass et al., 2004; Haass et al., 2006).

Limited work has been done assessing the status of connexins in human melanoma cell lines and their role during tumorigenesis, and similar to the mixed results obtained from human melanoma biopsies, a consensus has yet to be reached. Saito-Katsuragi et al. (2007) showed that human HMY-1 melanoma cells express Cx26 which renders them GJIC-competent with endothelial cells which share similar connexin and cadherin complements. The expression of Cx26 was believed to facilitate tumor cell extravasation and promote a more malignant phenotype. Similarly, Hsu et al. (2000a) showed at least basal levels of Cx43 expression across various primary (WM115) and metastatic (WM164 and 1205Lu) melanoma cells which allowed them to exhibit GJIC between themselves and fibroblasts which also express comparable connexins and cadherins. Conversely, some have suggested that Cx43 expression decreases throughout melanoma tumorigenesis. Bagnato et al. (2004) showed that Cx43 and GJIC decreases in cutaneous (1007) and metastatic (SK-Mel28, M10 and Mel120) melanoma cells due to increased endothelin signaling through endothelin receptor B (ET_RB). Additionally, it has been reported that the Cx43 locus, located on chromosome 6, is frequently altered causing reduced connexin expression, as found in the malignant and genetically-linked UACC903 and SRS3 melanoma cell lines (Su et al., 2000; Trent et al., 1990).

Fewer studies have assessed the status of connexins in mouse melanoma models which can serve to provide insights into melanoma tumorigenesis. Primarily, these studies utilized cells derived from the melanoma B16 parental cell line, which can be subdivided into 4 isogenic lines; F0, F1, F10 and BL6, which are characterized by increasing cell aggressiveness *in vivo* (Nakamura et al., 2002). Ito et al. (2000) showed that Cx26 progressively increases from F10 to BL6 melanoma cells. They reciprocally show that functional Cx26 mediates an aggressive phenotype in F10 melanoma cells and a dominant-negative Cx26 mutant decreases metastasis in BL6 cells. The metastatic phenotype of Cx26-expressing F10 and BL6 melanoma cells was attributed to an increase in GJIC with endothelial cells. Similarly, Stoletov et al. (2013) showed that metastatic



B16 cells also express Cx26, rendering them capable of heterocellular GJIC with endothelial cells. Although Cx43 has been detected in human melanomas, both of these studies did not report the expression of this connexin isoform in B16 melanoma cells, nor did they assess the potential role of Cx43 in melanoma tumorigenesis. In our studies, we utilize the aggressive BL6 melanoma cell line to assess the role of Cx26 and Cx43. It is possible that each connexin may behave differently during the different stages of tumorigenesis, and similarly, Cx26 and Cx43 may have opposing effects within the same stage of tumorigenesis.

Several groups have assessed the effects of ectopic connexin expression or connexin downregulation within model melanoma cell lines. Interestingly, it has been reported that chromosome 6 is frequently altered in malignant human melanoma, including deletions to the long arm, 6q, containing the GJA1 locus encoding Cx43 (Su et al., 2000; Trent et al., 1990). Although the coding region of Cx43 harbors no mutations in UACC903 cells, mutations were detected in the 3' untranslated region (UTR), which reduced Cx43 expression (Su et al., 2000). Ectopically expressed Cx43 significantly reduced anchorage-independent growth of these cells, similar to the UACC903(+6) microcell hybrid which harbors a normal chromosome 6 (Su et al., 2000). Conversely, Ito et al. (2000) demonstrated that Cx26 facilitates metastasis in mouse melanoma cells. When F10 melanoma cells were engineered to express Cx26, metastasis increased similar to Cx26-expressing BL6 melanoma cells. Similarly, when the Cx26 function of BL6 melanoma cells was abrogated via the expression of a dominant-negative Cx26 mutant, metastasis was reduced. Given this, it is possible that Cx26 and Cx43 act differently during melanoma tumorigenesis, thus it is important to study these connexins individually in a unifying model.

It is maybe not surprising that the role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis is unclear and complicated when we consider the complexity of cancer. It is possible that connexins may act differently throughout the stages of tumorigenesis, potentially acting as conditional tumor suppressors, as seems to be the case in breast cancer (Naus and Laird, 2010). In melanoma, the majority of data implicating Cx26 in tumorigenesis would suggest a role for this connexin as a facilitator of metastasis though the interaction



with endothelial cells. However, Cx43 may have a tumor suppressive role in human melanomas. Due to these differences, it is imperative to study both connexins together to assess their role throughout the different stages of melanoma tumorigenesis.

1.12 Assessing Melanomas in Complex Environments

It is important to assess tumorigenesis in multicellular, complex systems as the tumor microenvironment often plays a crucial role in cancer progression (Allinen et al., 2004). This concept is further emphasized when studying the role of connexins in tumorigenesis. Tumor cells in isolation may transmit signals via GJIC that are drastically different than the intercellular signals transmitted when grown in mixed cell cultures or tissue settings. Furthermore, growing tumor cells in multicellular environments allows for potential heterocellular GJIC with surrounding untransformed cell types. A few investigators have assessed GJIC in melanoma cells when co-cultured with keratinocytes (Hsu et al., 2000a; Hsu et al., 2000b) as well as fibroblasts and endothelial cells (Hsu et al., 2000a; Ito et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013). Collectively, these studies show that melanoma cells exhibit GJIC with fibroblasts and endothelial cells, mediated through Cx43 and Cx26, respectively. Alternatively, melanoma cells were incapable of heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes, perhaps due to reduced or absent Cx43 expression. In the present study, we used a co-culture model where melanoma cells were cultured with rat epidermal keratinocytes (REK) in an attempt to mimic the in situ microenvironment in order to assess the effects of ectopic Cx26 and Cx43 expression in melanoma cells on heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes and tumor cell growth.

Although it is important to assess the phenotype of tumor cells *in vitro* and within *in situ*like models, ultimately one must implement *in vivo* models to assess tumorigenicity. Only two groups have examined the role of connexins in melanoma tumor formation and metastasis *in vivo*. Using immunodeficient mice, Ito et al. (2000) showed that Cx26transfected F10 and Cx26-expressing BL6 mouse melanoma cells exhibited increased metastasis to the lung. Similarly, Cx26-expressing B16 mouse melanoma cells were found to be more capable of colonizing the brain compared to GJIC-deficient cells blocked with carbenoxolone (Stoletov et al., 2013). In both cases, Cx26 was suggested to facilitate tumor cell extravasation mediated by heterocellular GJIC with endothelial cells.



Because of the scarcity of *in vivo* data on the role of connexins in melanoma and the complete lack of Cx43-based studies, we utilized the chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) assay to investigate primary tumor growth of connexin-expressing and connexin-deficient melanoma cells. This inexpensive and efficient tumor formation assay has been used by many as a model to study primary melanoma tumor growth and metastasis (Arpaia et al., 2012; Chambers et al., 1982; Penuela et al., 2012; Stoletov et al., 2013; Zijlstra et al., 2002). The immunosuppressed chicken embryo acts as a host for foreign tumor cell engraftment, and its extensive vasculature network provides tumor cells with *in vivo* growth factors as well as offering a pathway for metastasis to developing organs (Karnofsky et al., 1952; Knighton et al., 1977; Leighton, 1964; Scher et al., 1976).

1.13 Hypothesis

We hypothesized that ectopic expression of Cx26 and Cx43 in connexin-deficient melanoma cells would increase gap junctional intercellular communication (GJIC), thereby decreasing their tumorigenic properties. To address this hypothesis, we used replication- defective retroviruses to stably express GFP-tagged Cx26 and Cx43 in an aggressive, metastatic BL6 mouse melanoma cell line that exhibited compromised GJIC. Using these connexin-expressing melanoma cell lines, we assessed GJIC using a microinjection dye transfer assay. Furthermore, we assessed for several *in vitro* tumorigenic behaviors including cell proliferation, migration and anchorage-independent growth. Using connexin-rich rat epidermal keratinocytes, we developed a co-culture model to assess for heterocellular GJIC between melanoma cells and keratinocytes and evaluated melanoma cell growth within this *in situ*-like microenvironment. Finally, we measured tumorigenesis *in vivo* using the chick CAM assay.

1.14 Objectives

- Examine the effect of ectopic Cx26 and Cx43 expression in melanoma cells on GJIC *in vitro*.
- 2.) Assess the tumorigenic behavior of Cx26- and Cx43-expressing melanoma cells *in vitro* and within the *in situ*-like microenvironment of keratinocytes.



3.) Assess the tumorigenicity of Cx26- and Cx43-expressing melanoma cells within the *in vivo* chicken embryo model.



1.15 References

- Alexander, D.B., and G.S. Goldberg. 2003. Transfer of biologically important molecules between cells through gap junction channels. *Current medicinal chemistry*. 10:2045-2058.
- Allinen, M., R. Beroukhim, L. Cai, C. Brennan, J. Lahti-Domenici, H. Huang, D. Porter, M. Hu, L. Chin, A. Richardson, S. Schnitt, W.R. Sellers, and K. Polyak. 2004. Molecular characterization of the tumor microenvironment in breast cancer. *Cancer cell*. 6:17-32.
- Arpaia, E., H. Blaser, M. Quintela-Fandino, G. Duncan, H.S. Leong, A. Ablack, S.C. Nambiar, E.F. Lind, J. Silvester, C.K. Fleming, A. Rufini, M.W. Tusche, A. Brustle, P.S. Ohashi, J.D. Lewis, and T.W. Mak. 2012. The interaction between caveolin-1 and Rho-GTPases promotes metastasis by controlling the expression of alpha5-integrin and the activation of Src, Ras and Erk. *Oncogene*. 31:884-896.
- Atkinson, M.M., A.S. Menko, R.G. Johnson, J.R. Sheppard, and J.D. Sheridan. 1981. Rapid and reversible reduction of junctional permeability in cells infected with a temperature-sensitive mutant of avian sarcoma virus. *The Journal of cell biology*. 91:573-578.
- Azarnia, R., and W.R. Loewenstein. 1984a. Intercellular communication and the control of growth: X. Alteration of junctional permeability by the src gene. A study with temperature-sensitive mutant Rous sarcoma virus. *The Journal of membrane biology*. 82:191-205.
- Azarnia, R., and W.R. Loewenstein. 1984b. Intercellular communication and the control of growth: XI. Alteration of junctional permeability by the src gene in a revertant cell with normal cytoskeleton. *The Journal of membrane biology*. 82:207-212.
- Azarnia, R., and W.R. Loewenstein. 1984c. Intercellular communication and the control of growth: XII. Alteration of junctional permeability by simian virus 40. Roles of the large and small T antigens. *The Journal of membrane biology*. 82:213-220.
- Bagnato, A., L. Rosano, F. Spinella, V. Di Castro, R. Tecce, and P.G. Natali. 2004. Endothelin B receptor blockade inhibits dynamics of cell interactions and communications in melanoma cell progression. *Cancer research*. 64:1436-1443.
- Balch, C.M., A.C. Buzaid, S.J. Soong, M.B. Atkins, N. Cascinelli, D.G. Coit, I.D. Fleming, J.E. Gershenwald, A. Houghton, Jr., J.M. Kirkwood, K.M. McMasters, M.F. Mihm, D.L. Morton, D.S. Reintgen, M.I. Ross, A. Sober, J.A. Thompson, and J.F. Thompson. 2001a. Final version of the American Joint Committee on Cancer staging system for cutaneous melanoma. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 19:3635-3648.



- Balch, C.M., S.J. Soong, J.E. Gershenwald, J.F. Thompson, D.S. Reintgen, N. Cascinelli, M. Urist, K.M. McMasters, M.I. Ross, J.M. Kirkwood, M.B. Atkins, J.A. Thompson, D.G. Coit, D. Byrd, R. Desmond, Y. Zhang, P.Y. Liu, G.H. Lyman, and A. Morabito. 2001b. Prognostic factors analysis of 17,600 melanoma patients: validation of the American Joint Committee on Cancer melanoma staging system. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*. 19:3622-3634.
- Bondurand, N., M. Girard, V. Pingault, N. Lemort, O. Dubourg, and M. Goossens. 2001. Human Connexin 32, a gap junction protein altered in the X-linked form of Charcot-Marie-Tooth disease, is directly regulated by the transcription factor SOX10. *Human molecular genetics*. 10:2783-2795.
- Braig, M., and C.A. Schmitt. 2006. Oncogene-induced senescence: putting the brakes on tumor development. *Cancer research*. 66:2881-2884.
- Brooks, P.C., S. Stromblad, L.C. Sanders, T.L. von Schalscha, R.T. Aimes, W.G. Stetler-Stevenson, J.P. Quigley, and D.A. Cheresh. 1996. Localization of matrix metalloproteinase MMP-2 to the surface of invasive cells by interaction with integrin alpha v beta 3. *Cell*. 85:683-693.
- Cartlidge, P. 2000. The epidermal barrier. Seminars in neonatology : SN. 5:273-280.
- Chambers, A.F., R. Shafir, and V. Ling. 1982. A model system for studying metastasis using the embryonic chick. *Cancer research*. 42:4018-4025.
- Christenson, L.J., T.A. Borrowman, C.M. Vachon, M.M. Tollefson, C.C. Otley, A.L. Weaver, and R.K. Roenigk. 2005. Incidence of basal cell and squamous cell carcinomas in a population younger than 40 years. *JAMA : the journal of the American Medical Association*. 294:681-690.
- Churko, J.M., and D.W. Laird. 2013. Gap junction remodeling in skin repair following wounding and disease. *Physiology (Bethesda)*. 28:190-198.
- Clark, W.H., Jr., D.E. Elder, D.t. Guerry, M.N. Epstein, M.H. Greene, and M. Van Horn. 1984. A study of tumor progression: the precursor lesions of superficial spreading and nodular melanoma. *Human pathology*. 15:1147-1165.
- Cronier, L., S. Crespin, P.O. Strale, N. Defamie, and M. Mesnil. 2009. Gap junctions and cancer: new functions for an old story. *Antioxidants & redox signaling*. 11:323-338.
- Danen, E.H., T.J. de Vries, R. Morandini, G.G. Ghanem, D.J. Ruiter, and G.N. van Muijen. 1996. E-cadherin expression in human melanoma. *Melanoma research*. 6:127-131.
- Danen, E.H., P.J. Ten Berge, G.N. Van Muijen, A.E. Van 't Hof-Grootenboer, E.B. Brocker, and D.J. Ruiter. 1994. Emergence of alpha 5 beta 1 fibronectin- and



alpha v beta 3 vitronectin-receptor expression in melanocytic tumour progression. *Histopathology*. 24:249-256.

- Di, W.L., E.L. Rugg, I.M. Leigh, and D.P. Kelsell. 2001. Multiple epidermal connexins are expressed in different keratinocyte subpopulations including connexin 31. *The Journal of investigative dermatology*. 117:958-964.
- Eckert, R.L., J.F. Crish, and N.A. Robinson. 1997. The epidermal keratinocyte as a model for the study of gene regulation and cell differentiation. *Physiological reviews*. 77:397-424.
- Eghbali, B., J.A. Kessler, L.M. Reid, C. Roy, and D.C. Spray. 1991. Involvement of gap junctions in tumorigenesis: transfection of tumor cells with connexin 32 cDNA retards growth in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 88:10701-10705.
- Ezumi, K., H. Yamamoto, K. Murata, M. Higashiyama, B. Damdinsuren, Y. Nakamura, N. Kyo, J. Okami, C.Y. Ngan, I. Takemasa, M. Ikeda, M. Sekimoto, N. Matsuura, H. Nojima, and M. Monden. 2008. Aberrant expression of connexin 26 is associated with lung metastasis of colorectal cancer. *Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*. 14:677-684.
- Feng, H., M. Shuda, Y. Chang, and P.S. Moore. 2008. Clonal integration of a polyomavirus in human Merkel cell carcinoma. *Science*. 319:1096-1100.
- Fu, C.T., J.F. Bechberger, M.A. Ozog, B. Perbal, and C.C. Naus. 2004. CCN3 (NOV) interacts with connexin43 in C6 glioma cells: possible mechanism of connexinmediated growth suppression. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 279:36943-36950.
- Gallagher, R.P., B. Ma, D.I. McLean, C.P. Yang, V. Ho, J.A. Carruthers, and L.M. Warshawski. 1990. Trends in basal cell carcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma, and melanoma of the skin from 1973 through 1987. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*. 23:413-421.
- Garraway, L.A., H.R. Widlund, M.A. Rubin, G. Getz, A.J. Berger, S. Ramaswamy, R. Beroukhim, D.A. Milner, S.R. Granter, J. Du, C. Lee, S.N. Wagner, C. Li, T.R. Golub, D.L. Rimm, M.L. Meyerson, D.E. Fisher, and W.R. Sellers. 2005. Integrative genomic analyses identify MITF as a lineage survival oncogene amplified in malignant melanoma. *Nature*. 436:117-122.
- Gemel, J., V. Valiunas, P.R. Brink, and E.C. Beyer. 2004. Connexin43 and connexin26 form gap junctions, but not heteromeric channels in co-expressing cells. *Journal of cell science*. 117:2469-2480.
- Gilleron, J., C. Fiorini, D. Carette, C. Avondet, M.M. Falk, D. Segretain, and G. Pointis. 2008. Molecular reorganization of Cx43, Zo-1 and Src complexes during the



endocytosis of gap junction plaques in response to a non-genomic carcinogen. *Journal of cell science*. 121:4069-4078.

- Goliger, J.A., and D.L. Paul. 1994. Expression of gap junction proteins Cx26, Cx31.1, Cx37, and Cx43 in developing and mature rat epidermis. *Developmental dynamics : an official publication of the American Association of Anatomists*. 200:1-13.
- Goodenough, D.A., J.A. Goliger, and D.L. Paul. 1996. Connexins, connexons, and intercellular communication. *Annual review of biochemistry*. 65:475-502.
- Haass, N.K., and M. Herlyn. 2005. Normal human melanocyte homeostasis as a paradigm for understanding melanoma. *The journal of investigative dermatology*. *Symposium proceedings / the Society for Investigative Dermatology, Inc. [and] European Society for Dermatological Research.* 10:153-163.
- Haass, N.K., K.S. Smalley, and M. Herlyn. 2004. The role of altered cell-cell communication in melanoma progression. *Journal of molecular histology*. 35:309-318.
- Haass, N.K., E. Wladykowski, S. Kief, I. Moll, and J.M. Brandner. 2006. Differential induction of connexins 26 and 30 in skin tumors and their adjacent epidermis. *The journal of histochemistry and cytochemistry : official journal of the Histochemistry Society*. 54:171-182.
- Harris, A.L. 2007. Connexin channel permeability to cytoplasmic molecules. *Progress in biophysics and molecular biology*. 94:120-143.
- Hazan, R.B., R. Qiao, R. Keren, I. Badano, and K. Suyama. 2004. Cadherin switch in tumor progression. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*. 1014:155-163.
- Hellmann, P., R. Grummer, K. Schirrmacher, M. Rook, O. Traub, and E. Winterhager. 1999. Transfection with different connexin genes alters growth and differentiation of human choriocarcinoma cells. *Experimental cell research*. 246:480-490.
- Hirschi, K.K., C.E. Xu, T. Tsukamoto, and R. Sager. 1996. Gap junction genes Cx26 and Cx43 individually suppress the cancer phenotype of human mammary carcinoma cells and restore differentiation potential. *Cell growth & differentiation : the molecular biology journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*. 7:861-870.
- Hsu, M., T. Andl, G. Li, J.L. Meinkoth, and M. Herlyn. 2000a. Cadherin repertoire determines partner-specific gap junctional communication during melanoma progression. *Journal of cell science*. 113 (Pt 9):1535-1542.
- Hsu, M.Y., F.E. Meier, M. Nesbit, J.Y. Hsu, P. Van Belle, D.E. Elder, and M. Herlyn. 2000b. E-cadherin expression in melanoma cells restores keratinocyte-mediated


growth control and down-regulates expression of invasion-related adhesion receptors. *The American journal of pathology*. 156:1515-1525.

- Hsu, M.Y., M.J. Wheelock, K.R. Johnson, and M. Herlyn. 1996. Shifts in cadherin profiles between human normal melanocytes and melanomas. *The journal of investigative dermatology. Symposium proceedings / the Society for Investigative Dermatology, Inc. [and] European Society for Dermatological Research.* 1:188-194.
- Hunter, A.W., R.J. Barker, C. Zhu, and R.G. Gourdie. 2005. Zonula occludens-1 alters connexin43 gap junction size and organization by influencing channel accretion. *Molecular biology of the cell*. 16:5686-5698.
- Ito, A., F. Katoh, T.R. Kataoka, M. Okada, N. Tsubota, H. Asada, K. Yoshikawa, S. Maeda, Y. Kitamura, H. Yamasaki, and H. Nojima. 2000. A role for heterologous gap junctions between melanoma and endothelial cells in metastasis. *The Journal of clinical investigation*. 105:1189-1197.
- Jiang, J.X., and D.A. Goodenough. 1996. Heteromeric connexons in lens gap junction channels. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 93:1287-1291.
- John, S.A., and J.P. Revel. 1991. Connexon integrity is maintained by non-covalent bonds: intramolecular disulfide bonds link the extracellular domains in rat connexin-43. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications*. 178:1312-1318.
- Karnofsky, D.A., L.P. Ridgway, and P.A. Patterson. 1952. Tumor transplantation to the chick embryo. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*. 55:313-329.
- King, T.J., and P.D. Lampe. 2004a. The gap junction protein connexin32 is a mouse lung tumor suppressor. *Cancer research*. 64:7191-7196.
- King, T.J., and P.D. Lampe. 2004b. Mice deficient for the gap junction protein Connexin32 exhibit increased radiation-induced tumorigenesis associated with elevated mitogen-activated protein kinase (p44/Erk1, p42/Erk2) activation. *Carcinogenesis*. 25:669-680.
- Knighton, D., D. Ausprunk, D. Tapper, and J. Folkman. 1977. Avascular and vascular phases of tumour growth in the chick embryo. *British journal of cancer*. 35:347-356.
- Laird, D.W. 2006. Life cycle of connexins in health and disease. *The Biochemical journal*. 394:527-543.
- Laird, D.W. 2010. The gap junction proteome and its relationship to disease. *Trends in cell biology*. 20:92-101.



- Laird, D.W., P. Fistouris, G. Batist, L. Alpert, H.T. Huynh, G.D. Carystinos, and M.A. Alaoui-Jamali. 1999. Deficiency of connexin43 gap junctions is an independent marker for breast tumors. *Cancer research*. 59:4104-4110.
- Lampe, P.D., and A.F. Lau. 2004. The effects of connexin phosphorylation on gap junctional communication. *The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology*. 36:1171-1186.
- Langlois, S., K.N. Cowan, Q. Shao, B.J. Cowan, and D.W. Laird. 2008. Caveolin-1 and -2 interact with connexin43 and regulate gap junctional intercellular communication in keratinocytes. *Molecular biology of the cell*. 19:912-928.
- Leighton, J. 1964. Invasion and Metastasis of Heterologous Tumors in the Chick Embryo. *Progress in experimental tumor research*. 4:98-125.
- Lin, J.Y., and D.E. Fisher. 2007. Melanocyte biology and skin pigmentation. *Nature*. 445:843-850.
- Linos, E., S.M. Swetter, M.G. Cockburn, G.A. Colditz, and C.A. Clarke. 2009. Increasing burden of melanoma in the United States. *The Journal of investigative dermatology*. 129:1666-1674.
- Loewenstein, W.R., and Y. Kanno. 1966. Intercellular communication and the control of tissue growth: lack of communication between cancer cells. *Nature*. 209:1248-1249.
- Loewenstein, W.R., and B. Rose. 1992. The cell-cell channel in the control of growth. *Seminars in cell biology*. 3:59-79.
- Lyons, J.F., S. Wilhelm, B. Hibner, and G. Bollag. 2001. Discovery of a novel Raf kinase inhibitor. *Endocrine-related cancer*. 8:219-225.
- Maricich, S.M., S.A. Wellnitz, A.M. Nelson, D.R. Lesniak, G.J. Gerling, E.A. Lumpkin, and H.Y. Zoghbi. 2009. Merkel cells are essential for light-touch responses. *Science*. 324:1580-1582.
- Masuda, M., S. Usami, K. Yamazaki, Y. Takumi, H. Shinkawa, K. Kurashima, T. Kunihiro, and J. Kanzaki. 2001. Connexin 26 distribution in gap junctions between melanocytes in the human vestibular dark cell area. *The Anatomical record*. 262:137-146.
- McLachlan, E., Q. Shao, H.L. Wang, S. Langlois, and D.W. Laird. 2006. Connexins act as tumor suppressors in three-dimensional mammary cell organoids by regulating differentiation and angiogenesis. *Cancer research*. 66:9886-9894.
- Mesnil, M., S. Crespin, J.L. Avanzo, and M.L. Zaidan-Dagli. 2005. Defective gap junctional intercellular communication in the carcinogenic process. *Biochimica et biophysica acta*. 1719:125-145.



- Michaloglou, C., L.C. Vredeveld, M.S. Soengas, C. Denoyelle, T. Kuilman, C.M. van der Horst, D.M. Majoor, J.W. Shay, W.J. Mooi, and D.S. Peeper. 2005. BRAFE600associated senescence-like cell cycle arrest of human naevi. *Nature*. 436:720-724.
- Miller, A.J., J. Du, S. Rowan, C.L. Hershey, H.R. Widlund, and D.E. Fisher. 2004. Transcriptional regulation of the melanoma prognostic marker melastatin (TRPM1) by MITF in melanocytes and melanoma. *Cancer research*. 64:509-516.
- Miller, A.J., and M.C. Mihm, Jr. 2006. Melanoma. *The New England journal of medicine*. 355:51-65.
- Nakamura, K., N. Yoshikawa, Y. Yamaguchi, S. Kagota, K. Shinozuka, and M. Kunitomo. 2002. Characterization of mouse melanoma cell lines by their mortal malignancy using an experimental metastatic model. *Life sciences*. 70:791-798.
- Naoi, Y., Y. Miyoshi, T. Taguchi, S.J. Kim, T. Arai, Y. Tamaki, and S. Noguchi. 2007. Connexin26 expression is associated with lymphatic vessel invasion and poor prognosis in human breast cancer. *Breast cancer research and treatment*. 106:11-17.
- Naus, C.C., and D.W. Laird. 2010. Implications and challenges of connexin connections to cancer. *Nature reviews. Cancer.* 10:435-441.
- Netscher, D.T., M. Leong, I. Orengo, D. Yang, C. Berg, and B. Krishnan. 2011. Cutaneous malignancies: melanoma and nonmelanoma types. *Plastic and reconstructive surgery*. 127:37e-56e.
- Penuela, S., L. Gyenis, A. Ablack, J.M. Churko, A.C. Berger, D.W. Litchfield, J.D. Lewis, and D.W. Laird. 2012. Loss of pannexin 1 attenuates melanoma progression by reversion to a melanocytic phenotype. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 287:29184-29193.
- Pollmann, M.A., Q. Shao, D.W. Laird, and M. Sandig. 2005. Connexin 43 mediated gap junctional communication enhances breast tumor cell diapedesis in culture. *Breast cancer research : BCR*. 7:R522-534.
- Pollock, P.M., U.L. Harper, K.S. Hansen, L.M. Yudt, M. Stark, C.M. Robbins, T.Y. Moses, G. Hostetter, U. Wagner, J. Kakareka, G. Salem, T. Pohida, P. Heenan, P. Duray, O. Kallioniemi, N.K. Hayward, J.M. Trent, and P.S. Meltzer. 2003. High frequency of BRAF mutations in nevi. *Nature genetics*. 33:19-20.
- Rezze, G.G., J.H. Fregnani, J. Duprat, and G. Landman. 2011. Cell adhesion and communication proteins are differentially expressed in melanoma progression model. *Human pathology*. 42:409-418.
- Richard, G. 2000. Connexins: a connection with the skin. *Experimental dermatology*. 9:77-96.



- Saito-Katsuragi, M., H. Asada, H. Niizeki, F. Katoh, M. Masuzawa, M. Tsutsumi, H. Kuniyasu, A. Ito, H. Nojima, and S. Miyagawa. 2007. Role for connexin 26 in metastasis of human malignant melanoma: communication between melanoma and endothelial cells via connexin 26. *Cancer*. 110:1162-1172.
- Sargen, M.R., R.H. Gormley, T.L. Pasha, S. Yum, G. Acs, X. Xu, and P.J. Zhang. 2013. Melanocytic Tumors Express Connexin 43 but not 26: Immunohistochemical Analysis With Potential Significance in Melanocytic Oncogenesis. *The American Journal of dermatopathology*.
- Scher, C., C. Haudenschild, and M. Klagsbrun. 1976. The chick chorioallantoic membrane as a model system for the study of tissue invasion by viral transformed cells. *Cell*. 8:373-382.
- Schrama, D., S. Ugurel, and J.C. Becker. 2012. Merkel cell carcinoma: recent insights and new treatment options. *Current opinion in oncology*. 24:141-149.
- Sohl, G., and K. Willecke. 2003. An update on connexin genes and their nomenclature in mouse and man. *Cell communication & adhesion*. 10:173-180.
- Sohl, G., and K. Willecke. 2004. Gap junctions and the connexin protein family. *Cardiovascular research*. 62:228-232.
- Solan, J.L., and P.D. Lampe. 2009. Connexin43 phosphorylation: structural changes and biological effects. *The Biochemical journal*. 419:261-272.
- Solit, D.B., L.A. Garraway, C.A. Pratilas, A. Sawai, G. Getz, A. Basso, Q. Ye, J.M. Lobo, Y. She, I. Osman, T.R. Golub, J. Sebolt-Leopold, W.R. Sellers, and N. Rosen. 2006. BRAF mutation predicts sensitivity to MEK inhibition. *Nature*. 439:358-362.
- Sosinsky, G. 1995. Mixing of connexins in gap junction membrane channels. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 92:9210-9214.
- Stoletov, K., J. Strnadel, E. Zardouzian, M. Momiyama, F.D. Park, J.A. Kelber, D.P. Pizzo, R. Hoffman, S.R. Vandenberg, and R.L. Klemke. 2013. Role of connexins in metastatic breast cancer and melanoma brain colonization. *Journal of cell science*. 126:904-913.
- Su, Y.A., M.L. Bittner, Y. Chen, L. Tao, Y. Jiang, Y. Zhang, D.A. Stephan, and J.M. Trent. 2000. Identification of tumor-suppressor genes using human melanoma cell lines UACC903, UACC903(+6), and SRS3 by comparison of expression profiles. *Molecular carcinogenesis*. 28:119-127.
- Temme, A., A. Buchmann, H.D. Gabriel, E. Nelles, M. Schwarz, and K. Willecke. 1997. High incidence of spontaneous and chemically induced liver tumors in mice deficient for connexin32. *Current biology : CB*. 7:713-716.



- Thompson, J.F., R.A. Scolyer, and R.F. Kefford. 2005. Cutaneous melanoma. *Lancet*. 365:687-701.
- Traub, O., J. Look, R. Dermietzel, F. Brummer, D. Hulser, and K. Willecke. 1989. Comparative characterization of the 21-kD and 26-kD gap junction proteins in murine liver and cultured hepatocytes. *The Journal of cell biology*. 108:1039-1051.
- Trent, J.M., E.J. Stanbridge, H.L. McBride, E.U. Meese, G. Casey, D.E. Araujo, C.M. Witkowski, and R.B. Nagle. 1990. Tumorigenicity in human melanoma cell lines controlled by introduction of human chromosome 6. *Science*. 247:568-571.
- Trosko, J.E., C.C. Chang, B.V. Madhukar, and J.E. Klaunig. 1990. Chemical, oncogene and growth factor inhibition gap junctional intercellular communication: an integrative hypothesis of carcinogenesis. *Pathobiology : journal of immunopathology, molecular and cellular biology*. 58:265-278.
- Tsao, H., M.B. Atkins, and A.J. Sober. 2004. Management of cutaneous melanoma. *The New England journal of medicine*. 351:998-1012.
- Valyi-Nagy, I.T., G. Hirka, P.J. Jensen, I.M. Shih, I. Juhasz, and M. Herlyn. 1993. Undifferentiated keratinocytes control growth, morphology, and antigen expression of normal melanocytes through cell-cell contact. *Laboratory investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology*. 69:152-159.
- Wagner, C. 2008. Function of connexins in the renal circulation. *Kidney international*. 73:547-555.
- Wang, N., M. De Bock, E. Decrock, M. Bol, A. Gadicherla, M. Vinken, V. Rogiers, F.F. Bukauskas, G. Bultynck, and L. Leybaert. 2013. Paracrine signaling through plasma membrane hemichannels. *Biochimica et biophysica acta*. 1828:35-50.
- White, T.W., and R. Bruzzone. 1996. Multiple connexin proteins in single intercellular channels: connexin compatibility and functional consequences. *Journal of bioenergetics and biomembranes*. 28:339-350.
- Wolff, K., and G. Stingl. 1983. The langerhans cell. *The Journal of investigative dermatology*. 80:17s-21s.
- Woo, S.H., M. Stumpfova, U.B. Jensen, E.A. Lumpkin, and D.M. Owens. 2010. Identification of epidermal progenitors for the Merkel cell lineage. *Development*. 137:3965-3971.
- Wu, H., V. Goel, and F.G. Haluska. 2003. PTEN signaling pathways in melanoma. Oncogene. 22:3113-3122.
- You, M.J., D.H. Castrillon, B.C. Bastian, R.C. O'Hagan, M.W. Bosenberg, R. Parsons, L. Chin, and R.A. DePinho. 2002. Genetic analysis of Pten and Ink4a/Arf



interactions in the suppression of tumorigenesis in mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 99:1455-1460.

- Zhu, D., S. Caveney, G.M. Kidder, and C.C. Naus. 1991. Transfection of C6 glioma cells with connexin 43 cDNA: analysis of expression, intercellular coupling, and cell proliferation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 88:1883-1887.
- Zijlstra, A., R. Mellor, G. Panzarella, R.T. Aimes, J.D. Hooper, N.D. Marchenko, and J.P. Quigley. 2002. A quantitative analysis of rate-limiting steps in the metastatic cascade using human-specific real-time polymerase chain reaction. *Cancer research*. 62:7083-7092.
- Zimmerli, S.C., F. Masson, J. Cancela, P. Meda, and C. Hauser. 2007. Cutting edge: Lack of evidence for connexin-43 expression in human epidermal Langerhans cells. *J Immunol.* 179:4318-4321.



Chapter 2

2 Connexin43 Reduces Melanoma Growth in a Keratinocyte Microenvironment and During Tumorigenesis *in vivo*

Connexins have been identified as tumor suppressors and enhancers, a distinction that appears to be dependent on the type and stage of disease. However, the role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis and their status during cancer onset and progression remains controversial and unclear. Here, we show that the aggressive B16-BL6 mouse melanoma cell line expresses low basal levels of Cx26 and Cx43 rendering them gap junctional intercellular communication (GJIC) deficient as elucidated by immunofluorescence, Western blotting and dye transfer studies. Following ectopic expression of green fluorescent protein (GFP)-tagged Cx26 and Cx43 in these connexin-deficient melanoma cells, punctate gap junction-like plaques were evident at sites of cell-cell apposition and the incidence of dye transfer was significantly increased similar to connexin-rich keratinocytes. We found that the expression of Cx43, but not Cx26, significantly reduced cellular proliferation and anchorage-independent growth from control melanoma cells, whereas migration was unaffected. Additionally, melanoma cells expressing Cx43 displayed significantly reduced growth within the *in situ*-like microenvironment of keratinocytes, despite a complete lack of heterocellular GJIC between the two cell types. Furthermore, when grown *in vivo* in the chicken embryo, primary tumors that formed in the chorioallantoic membrane derived from Cx43-expressing melanoma cells were significantly smaller than controls, whereas Cx26-expressing melanoma cells produced tumors similar to controls. Collectively, these results suggest that Cx43, and not Cx26, can act as a tumor suppressor during melanoma tumorigenesis.

A version of this chapter was submitted to the Journal of Biological Chemistry

Ableser MJ, Penuela S, Lee J, Shao Q, Laird DW. Cx43 reduces melanoma growth in a keratinocyte microenvironment and during tumorigenesis *in vivo*. (submitted).



2.1 Introduction

Connexins (Cx) are a family of integral membrane proteins that can oligomerize into hexamers, known as connexons, which dock with connexons from apposing cells forming gap junction channels (Sohl and Willecke, 2003). The gap junction-mediated exchange of small molecules (< 1 kDa) between cells is known as gap junctional intercellular communication (GJIC), and this process is critical for the maintenance of cellular homeostasis and regulation of controlled cellular events including proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis (Sohl and Willecke, 2003). Although it is commonly accepted that the primary function of connexins is to assemble into gap junctions to allow for GJIC, connexons also possess the ability to act as single-membrane hemichannels allowing for the exchange of signaling molecules with the extracellular environment (Wang et al., 2013). The human genome encodes 21 distinct connexins, which are expressed in some combination in virtually all cell types of the body (Sohl and Willecke, 2003). Interestingly, as many as 10 connexins, including Cx26 and Cx43, are expressed in human epidermis with a similar subset expressed in rodent epidermis (Richard, 2000). Primarily, these connexins are expressed by keratinocytes and are differentially regulated within the different epidermal strata (Richard, 2000). Additionally, melanocytes, which reside in the basal layer of the epidermis, have been reported to only express Cx26 and Cx43 (Hsu et al., 2000a; Masuda et al., 2001). Typically, one melanocyte establishes contacts with approximately 30 keratinocytes within the basal and suprabasal layers forming the 'epidermal-melanin unit' (Haass and Herlyn, 2005) and the connexin compatibilities of the two cell types render them capable of heterocellular GJIC (Hsu et al., 2000a). It is commonly believed that melanocyte growth is controlled by keratinocytes through GJIC (Haass and Herlyn, 2005) as well as the exchange of other regulatory signals (Seiberg et al., 2000; Shih et al., 1994).

Gap junctions were first implicated as being important in tumorigenesis nearly 50 years ago (Loewenstein and Kanno, 1966). Since then, many investigators have reported that connexins are down-regulated or even absent in cancer cell lines resulting in compromised GJIC (Cronier et al., 2009; Krutovskikh et al., 1994; Loewenstein and Kanno, 1966; Mesnil et al., 2005; Yamaoka et al., 1995), and also observed reductions in



tumorigenic behaviors when connexins were ectopically re-introduced into tumor cells (Eghbali et al., 1991; Hirschi et al., 1996; Loewenstein and Rose, 1992; McLachlan et al., 2006; Zhu et al., 1991). These findings, combined with the observations that Cx32-knockout mice are more prone to developing chemical- and radiation-induced tumors (King and Lampe, 2004a; Temme et al., 1997), support the notion that connexins have tumor suppressor properties. However, more recently, connexins have been shown to facilitate tumor progression and metastasis in late-stage disease leading to their reclassification as conditional tumor suppressors (Naus and Laird, 2010). Given this paradox, it is not surprising to find that the role of connexins during the onset and progression of melanoma tumorigenesis is controversial and remains poorly understood. Although the majority of research suggests that melanomas exhibit poor GJIC due to connexin deficiencies (Bagnato et al., 2004; Hsu et al., 2000a; Ito et al., 2000; Su et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013), alluding to a potential biphasic role of connexins during melanoma tumorigenesis.

When studying tumorigenesis, it is important to consider the *in situ* tumor cell microenvironment in order to account for contact-dependent and diffusible factors that may influence tumor growth and progression. In particular, when studying the role of connexins in tumorigenesis, the *in situ* microenvironment takes on further importance as direct cell-to-cell contact is needed to facilitate GJIC. In the case of melanoma, the loss of the ability to form heterocellular contacts and exhibit GJIC with keratinocytes may be a contributor to melanoma growth within the epidermis (Hsu et al., 2000a; Hsu et al., 2000b) whereas GJIC between melanoma cells and fibroblasts or endothelial cells may enhance tumor progression and metastasis (Ito et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013). Thus, it is imperative to study connexins during melanoma tumorigenesis in a multidimensional context that encompasses *in situ* and *in vivo* environments to better understand how tumor cells behave during cancer progression while also in the setting of normal cell types.

Using this approach, we sought to further assess the role of connexins and GJIC during melanoma tumorigenesis in a unifying model mindful of the melanoma



microenvironment. We found that the metastatic B16-BL6 mouse melanoma cell line (BL6) expressed only low basal levels of Cx26 and Cx43 rendering them GJIC-deficient. Following ectopic expression of both connexins, we established GJIC amongst melanoma cells, but this failed to restore GJIC with keratinocytes. The expression of Cx43 in melanoma cells significantly reduced proliferation and anchorage-independent growth *in vitro*, reduced growth within the *in situ*-like microenvironment of keratinocytes and reduced primary tumor size within the *in vivo* microenvironment of the chicken embryo. Conversely, the expression of Cx26 did not affect the aggressive behavior and tumorigenic properties of melanoma cells. Taken together, these studies strongly suggest that Cx43, but not Cx26, is capable of suppressing melanoma tumorigenesis.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Cell culture

The murine melanoma cell line B16-BL6 (kindly provided by Dr. Moulay Alaoui-Jamali, McGill University) was cultured in Minimal Eagle's Medium (MEM) containing 2 mM L-glutamate, 10% FBS, 100 units/mL penicillin, 100 μ g/mL streptomycin, 0.1 mM MEM non-essential amino acids, MEM vitamin solution and 1 mM MEM sodium pyruvate (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA). Rat epidermal keratinocytes (REK, kindly provided by Dr. Vincent Hascall, Cleveland Clinic Foundation) were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium with 4.5 g/L glucose 1X (DMEM) supplemented with 2mM L-glutamate, 10% FBS, 100 units/mL penicillin and 100 μ g/mL streptomycin (Invitrogen). All cells were incubated at 37°C and 5.0% CO₂.

2.2.2 Generation of connexin-expressing melanoma cell lines

BL6 cells were stably infected with an empty AP2 replication-defective vector or vectors encoding Cx43 or Cx26 fused to monomeric GFP (Cx43-GFP or Cx26-GFP, respectively) as previously described (Thomas et al., 2005). Due to the heterogeneous nature of the retroviral infection, cells were grown into isolated colonies in order to select for cells which displayed strong Cx26-GFP and Cx43-GFP expression with characteristic cell surface localization. Briefly, newly engineered Cx26-GFP and Cx43-GFP expressing cells were plated at very low density in 10 cm dishes and allowed to grow into



isolated colonies for two weeks. Using an inverted epifluorescence microscope (Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany), isolated colonies enriched in GFP expression were identified and subsequently picked and allowed to expand in 12-well plates. Of the isolated colonies selected, the Cx26- and Cx43-expressing colonies that were most enriched in GFP expression were determined and used for the remainder of the experiments.

2.2.3 Immunocytochemistry, confocal microscopy and western blotting

Control and connexin over-expressing melanoma cells were cultured on coverslips, grown to confluence and fixed in 10% formalin. Fixed cells were blocked and permeabilized with 3% bovine serum albumin (BSA)/0.1% Triton X-100 in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) for 1 h and immunolabeled with rabbit anti-Cx26 (1:200 dilution, Invitrogen 51-2800), rabbit anti-Cx43 (1:500 dilution, Sigma) and/or mouse anti-N-cadherin (1:200 dilution, BD Transduction Laboratories, Mississauga, ON) antibodies for 1 h at room temperature, followed by incubation with Alexa Fluor[®] 488-conjugated anti-rabbit (1:500 dilution, Molecular Probes, Eugene, ORz) or Alexa Fluor[®] 555-conjugated anti-mouse (1:1000 dilution, Molecular Probes) secondary antibodies. Nuclei were stained with Hoechst 33342 dye prior to mounting on glass slides with Airvol. Immunolabeled coverslips were imaged using a Zeiss LSM 510 inverted confocal microscope (Carl Zeiss AG, Oberkochen, Germany) using a 63X objective lens to determine connexin localization.

In the case of western blotting, protein lysates were collected from confluent monolayers (or over-confluent cultures of REKs to stimulate keratinocyte differentiation leading to the expression of Cx26) in a lysis buffer [1% Triton X-100, 150mM sodium chloride (NaCl), 10mM tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane (Tris)/hydrogen chloride (HCl) (pH 7.4), 1mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), 1mM ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid (EGTA) and 0.5% Nonidet P40, supplemented with protease inhibitor mixture (Roche Applied Sciences, Penzberg, Germany) and phosphatase inhibitors (1 mM sodium fluoride and 1 mM sodium orthovanadate)]. Protein concentrations were determined using a bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein determination kit (Pierce, Rockford, IL). Total



protein lysates (35 or 50 μg) were resolved by sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS/PAGE) and transferred onto nitrocellulose membranes using the iBlot Dry Blotting System (Invitrogen). Membranes were blocked using 5% Blotto, Nonfat Dry Milk (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, TX) for 1 h before being immunolabeled with rabbit anti-Cx26 (1:1000 dilution, Invitrogen 71-0500), rabbit anti-Cx43 (1:5000 dilution, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO), mouse anti-GFP (1:7500 dilution, Millipore) or mouse anti-β-tubulin (1:7500 dilution, Sigma) antibodies at 4°C. Primary antibodies were detected using the fluorescently conjugated anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor[®] 680 (1:10,000 dilution, LI-COR Biosciences) antibodies and scanned using the Odyssey Infrared Imaging System (LI-COR Biosciences).

2.2.4 Microinjection and dye transfer

Cells grown to confluence were microinjected with 10mM Alexa Fluor[®] 350 hydrazide (Molecular Probes), which is known to permeate through gap junctions (Harris, 2007), using an Eppendorf Femojet automated pressure microinjector. Images were collected using a Leica DM IRE2 inverted epifluorescence microscope using a 20X objective lens equipped with Openlab 5.5.3 imaging software. The percentage of cells that passed dye to at least one neighboring cell was recorded. For each biological replicate, 15 injections were performed on each cell line and statistical analysis was performed on the average of three biological replicates.

2.2.5 Growth curves and proliferation

Cells were plated into individual wells of a 6-well plate at a density of 1×10^4 cells/well. On days 2, 4, 5 and 6, cells were lifted from the plate with 500 µL of 0.25% trypsin-EDTA (Invitrogen) and counted using a Countess Automated Cell Counter (Invitrogen) or supplemented with fresh media. Statistical analysis was performed on the average of two technical replicates of four biological replicates. In parallel, cells were plated on coverslips at a density of 1×10^4 cells/well. On day 4, cells were incubated with fresh media containing 1 µg/mL 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine (EdU) for 3 h and subsequently fixed in 3.7% formalin for 15 minutes at room temperature. Cells were labeled using the



Click-It[®] EdU Alexa Fluor[®] 488 Cell Proliferation Kit (Molecular Probes) according to the manufactures instructions. The fluorescence of GFP within the engineered cells was quenched due to the intensity of the fluorescence from the conjugated Alexa Fluor[®] 488 azide. As such, in order to visualize the presence of GFP, cells were countered-stained with a mouse anti-GFP (1:500 dilution, Millipore) antibody followed by an Alexa Fluor[®] 555-conjugated anti-mouse (1:1000 dilution, Molecular Probes) antibody. Images were collected using a Leica DM IRE2 inverted epifluorescence microscope equipped with Openlab 5.5.3 imaging software. For each biological replicate, 10 blinded, randomized images were taken using the 63X objective lens and the percentage of EdU-positive cells compared to total nuclei were counted using ImageJ 1.46r (NIH, Bethesda, MD). Statistical analysis was performed on the average of four biological replicates.

2.2.6 Anchorage-independent growth

BL6 cells were plated at a density of 1 x 10^4 cells/well in 0.3% soft agar suspension atop a polymerized 0.4% soft agar layer. For each biological replicate, BL6 cells were plated in six wells for each treatment. Cultures were grown for 10 days under normal conditions. Images were collected using a Leica DM IRE2 inverted epifluorescence microscope and Openlab 5.5.3 imaging software. For each well, 10 randomized images were taken with a 5X objective lens. Colonies that were greater than 50 µm in diameter were counted and the average number of colonies/mm² was determined. Statistical analysis was performed on the average of four biological replicates.

2.2.7 Migration scratch assay

Control and engineered BL6 cells were plated on etched grid-plates and grown to confluence prior to treating with 25 μ g/mL Mitomycin C (Sigma), a mitotic inhibitor, for 30 min in normal media. Cells were scraped along a straight line down the midline of the grid-plate with a rubber cell scraper, clearing half the plate of cells. Cells were then supplemented with serum-free MEM. Five intersecting grid-points were marked along the scrape edge as reference points. Images were collected using a Leica DM IRE2 inverted epifluorescence microscope equipped with Openlab 5.5.3 imaging software. Images were taken at each reference point (0, 24 and 48 hours) using a 5X objective lens.



For each reference point, the distance from the scrape edge (0 h) to the leading migratory edge (24 and 48 hrs) was measured using ImageJ 1.46r (NIH). Statistical analysis was performed on the average of four biological replicates.

2.2.8 Co-culture melanoma growth

REKs were plated at a density of 5 x 10^4 cells/well and co-cultured with BL6 cells at a density of 1 x 10^4 cell/well. Mixed cell cultures were supplemented with DMEM and MEM at a 4:1 ratio, respectively, and were grown for 6 days to confluence. Clusters were identified under phase contrast due to their morphological differences, and their melanoma phenotype was confirmed by the presence of GFP-tagged connexins in engineered cells. For each biological replicate, 10 blinded, randomized images were taken using a 5X lens. Under phase contrast, melanoma clusters were outlined using ImageJ 1.46r (NIH) and the total area of all melanoma clusters for a given field was determined. Statistical analysis was performed on the average area occupied by BL6 cells of four biological replicates.

2.2.9 Co-culture microinjections and dye transfer

REKs were co-cultured with BL6 cells at a 10:1 ratio, respectively. Mixed cell cultures were supplemented with DMEM and MEM at a 4:1 ratio, respectively, and allowed to grow to confluence. Melanoma clusters were identified under phase contrast due to their morphological differences, which was confirmed by the presence of GFP-tagged connexins in engineered cells. BL6 cells or REKs at the melanoma-keratinocyte boundary were microinjected with 10nM Alexa Fluor[®] 350 hydrazide (Molecular Probes) using an Eppendorf Femojet automated pressure microinjector. Images were collected using a Leica DM IRE2 inverted epifluorescence microscope using a 20X objective lens equipped with Openlab 5.5.3 imaging software. The percentage of injected BL6 cells that passed dye to at least one neighboring BL6 or REK was recorded. Similarly, the percentage of injected REKs that passed dye to at least one neighboring REK or BL6 was recorded. For each biological replicate, at least 6 REKs and 6 BL6 cells were injected. Statistical analysis was not performed due to a complete lack of heterocellular dye transfer between different cell types over three biological replicates.



2.2.10 In vivo chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) assay

Primary tumor properties of BL6 cells were assessed in the chicken embryo as previously described (Penuela et al., 2012). Briefly, fertilized chicken eggs (McKinley Hatchery, St. Mary's, ON) were incubated in an automated rotary incubator (GQF Manufacturing Company, Savannah, GA) under 40% humidity at 37°C for 3 days, rotating once every hour. Eggs were removed from their shell and placed in covered dishes. Chicken embryos were incubated for an additional 7 days in stationary incubators (GQF Manufacturing Company) under 60% humidity at 37°C. On day 11 of development, 3.0 x 10^5 control or connexin-expressing BL6 cells in 20 µL of serum-free MEM were topically applied to a site of major branching vessels on the CAM distal to the embryo and covered with a coverslip. The embryos were returned to a humidified 37° C stationary incubator for 7 days to allow tumor growth. Primary melanoma tumors that formed at the site of topical application were excised and weighed. Statistical analysis was performed on the primary tumor weights of 18 control, 15 Cx43-GFP, and 12 Cx26-GFP expressing melanoma tumors.

2.2.11 Statistics

Statistical analysis was performed on all data using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Tukey's post-hoc test in which p < 0.05 was considered significant. Values are presented as means \pm S.E.M. All statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism Version 4.03 for Windows.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Expression of Cx26 and Cx43 increases gap junction plaque formation and GJIC in mouse melanoma cells

The mouse melanoma cell line B16-BL6 expressed low levels of both Cx26 and Cx43 as indicated by immunofluorescence (Fig. 2.1A) and western blot analysis (Fig. 2.1B,C). Cx26 was observed only in over-confluent REKs while Cx43 was readily detectable in these cells (Fig. 2.1A, inserts). Following ectopic expression of Cx26-GFP and Cx43-GFP, BL6 cells exhibited punctate gap junction-like structures that localized to the cell surface as indicated by their co-localization with the cell adhesion molecule N-cadherin



Figure 2.1 BL6 mouse melanoma cells express low levels of Cx26 and Cx43.

Immunofluorescence revealed that wild-type (WT) BL6 cells endogenously express low levels of Cx26 and Cx43 (A) compared to REKs which display typical gap junctional plaques at sites of cell-cell apposition (A, inserts). Western blots confirmed low levels of Cx26 (B) and Cx43 (C) in melanoma cells compared to lysates collected from overconfluent and confluent REK cultures, respectively. Following ectopic expression of Cx26-GFP or Cx43-GFP, punctate gap junction-like plaques were evident at the cell surface as denoted by the cell adhesion molecule N-cadherin (red) (A, arrows; blue, nuclei) and the expression of GFP-tagged connexins were readily detected by western blots immunolabeled for Cx26 (B) or Cx43 (C). Additionally, both fusion proteins were expressed at similar levels as detected by western blots immunolabeled for GFP (D). β -tubulin was used as loading control. The vector control represents cells transfected with a construct that did not encode connexins. Lanes separated by vertical lines were run on the same blot but spliced together. Lanes loaded with REK lysates were run as independent experiments. Scale bars = 20 µm.







(Fig. 2.1A, arrows). Western blots revealed low levels of Cx26 and Cx43 in BL6 cells compared to REKs, while both Cx26-GFP and Cx43-GFP were readily detected following their ectopic expression (Fig. 2.1B,C). Additionally, both fusion proteins displayed similar expression levels when probed for GFP (Fig. 2.1D).

To assess the GJIC capacity of control and engineered cells, all cell lines were microinjected with the small molecular dye Alexa350 and the incidence of dye transfer to neighboring cells was measured. Wild-type and vector control BL6 cells were found to be GJIC-deficient, only passing dye from ~25% of the microinjected cells (Fig. 2.2A, arrows). Conversely, Cx26-GFP and Cx43-GFP expressing melanoma cells displayed significantly increased dye transfer resulting in 80% and 100% of the microinjected cells passing dye to neighboring cells, respectively (p < 0.05). The Cx26 and Cx43 engineered cells acquired a GJIC status that was statistically similar to Cx43-rich and well coupled REKs (Fig. 2.2B). Thus, our findings show that both Cx26 and Cx43 are able to establish functional GJIC in BL6 cells.

2.3.2 Cx43 expression in melanoma cells significantly reduces cell proliferation

When subjected to a 6-day growth curve analysis, Cx43-expressing BL6 cells displayed significantly reduced total cell number compared to controls as early as day 4 (p < 0.05), which was further amplified on days 5 and 6 (2.5-fold; p < 0.001). Conversely, Cx26 did not impart as profound an effect on total cell number but there was a slight reduction of ~20% in cell number on day 6 (p < 0.05) (Fig. 2.3A).

To determine if the effect of Cx43 on total cell numbers was due to changes in cell proliferation, we used an EdU labeling assay at day 4 to determine the number of cells actively cycling through the synthesis phase (S-phase) of the cell cycle. We found that the expression of Cx43 in BL6 cells significantly reduced the percentage of EdU+ cells by ~25% from controls (p < 0.01) (Fig. 2.3B,C). Consistent with our growth curve analysis, the expression of Cx26 did not significantly reduce the percentage of EdU+ cells (Fig. 2.3C). Collectively, Cx43 was found to reduce total cell numbers by reducing the rate at which cells pass through S-phase of the cell cycle.



Figure 2.2 Ectopic connexin expression significantly increases GJIC.

Alexa350 dye transfer studies revealed that wild-type and control melanoma cells were poorly coupled, as dye rarely spread from the microinjected cell (arrows) to neighboring cells (A). Following ectopic expression of Cx26-GFP or Cx43-GFP, the incidence of dye transfer was significantly increased to 80% and 100%, respectively, statistically similar to Cx43-rich REK controls (N = 3, p < 0.05) (B). Phase contrast images depict cellular morphology prior to microinjection while the GFP fluorescence denotes the expression of ectopic connexins. Letters depict statistical significance among groups. Scale bars = 40 μ m.







Figure 2.3 Expression of Cx43 significantly reduces total cell number and cell proliferation.

Six day growth curves revealed that Cx43-expressing melanoma cells displayed significantly reduced total cell number as early as day 4 (N = 4, *, p < 0.05), which was further reduced on days 5 and 6 (N = 4, ***, p < 0.001). Cx26-expressing melanoma cells displayed a slight reduction in total cell number only on day 6 (N = 4, *, p < 0.05) (A). Proliferation at day 4 was assessed using an EdU assay, which labels nuclei passing through S-phase of the cell cycle, where the proportion of EdU labeled nuclei (green) to total nuclei labeled with Hoechst (blue) was determined (B). Cells were counter-stained with an anti-GFP antibody (red) as the normal fluorescence of GFP-tagged Cx43 was quenched by the EdU signal. Expression of Cx43 significantly reduced the percentage of EdU-positive cells by ~25% in comparison to the controls (N = 4, **, p < 0.01) (C). Scale bars = 20 µm.







2.3.3 Cx43-expressing melanoma cells display a reduced malignant phenotype

When grown in soft agar suspension to assess for anchorage-independent growth, the amount of colonies formed from Cx43-expressing melanoma cells was significantly reduced by ~4.5-fold from controls (p < 0.001). Conversely, the expression of Cx26 in BL6 cells did not significantly reduce anchorage-independent growth (Fig. 2.4A and B). Using a scratch assay, the migratory distance from the wound edge at 0 h (Fig. 2.4C, left panel, red line) to the leading edge at 48 h (Fig. 2.4C, right panel, red line) was not statistically different between control and Cx-expressing melanoma cells (Fig. 2.4D).

2.3.4 Cx43 expression in melanoma cells reduces growth in an *in situ*-like microenvironment independent of heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes

BL6 cells were co-cultured at a low density with REKs and allowed to grow to confluence over 6 days. Identifiable clusters were observed under phase contrast (Fig. 2.5A, left column, dashed lines) and their melanoma phenotype was confirmed due to the expression of GFP-tagged connexins within the outlined areas in engineered cells. Wild-type and control melanoma cells were found to occupy approximately 14% of the 2-dimensional field of view. Melanoma cells expressing Cx26 did not grow as robustly as control melanoma cells in the context of the keratinocytes and were found to occupy slightly reduced area, although this was not statistically significant. However, the expression of Cx43 significantly reduced the total area occupied by melanoma cell clusters by ~4.5-fold compared to controls (p < 0.05) (Fig. 2.5A and B).

Using this co-culture model, we assessed for heterocellular GJIC between melanoma cells and keratinocytes by microinjecting both cell types at the melanoma-keratinocyte interface. Again, when BL6 cells were co-cultured with Cx-rich REKs, identifiable melanoma cell clusters were observed under phase contrast (Fig. 2.6, left column, dashed lines). As expected, connexin-deficient melanoma cells were poorly coupled to each other and did not transfer Alexa350 dye to the Cx43-rich keratinocytes. While connexin-expressing melanoma cells displayed high incidences of dye transfer with neighboring melanoma cells, in all cases, they failed to pass dye to adjacent keratinocytes. Similarly,



Figure 2.4 Cx43 expression significantly reduces anchorage-independent growth while cell migration remains unaffected.

When grown in soft agar suspension for 10 days, colonies were evident under phase contrast and those formed from Cx-expressing melanoma cells were GFP-positive (A). The number of colonies formed was significantly reduced in melanoma cells expressing Cx43 by ~4.5-fold in comparison to controls (N = 4, ***, p < 0.001), whereas Cx26 expression did not significantly alter the number of formed colonies (N = 4, p = ns) (B). Using a migration scratch assay, the migratory ability of Cx-deficient and Cx-expressing melanoma cells was assessed. Cells were grown to confluence, pulsed with 25 µg/mL of Mitomycin C for 30 minutes, scratched (C, red line at 0 hrs) and supplemented with serum-free media. The distance migrated from the initial scratch edge to the leading edge after 24 and 48 hours (C, red line at 48 hrs) was not statistically different between Cx-deficient and Cx-expressing melanoma cells (N = 4, p = ns) (D). Scale bars = 200 µm.







Figure 2.5 Expression of Cx43 significantly reduces melanoma cell growth within a keratinocyte-based microenvironment.

Melanoma cells were co-cultured with keratinocytes at a 1:5 ratio and allowed to grow for 6 days. Under phase-contrast imaging, melanoma cell clusters were identifiable (dashed lines) and their melanoma phenotype was confirmed in engineered cell lines due to the expression of GFP (A). The area of all melanoma cell clusters for a given field was measured and Cx43-expressing melanoma cells were found to occupy ~4.5-fold less area than controls (N = 4, *, p < 0.05) (B). Scale bars = 200 μ m.







51

www.manaraa.com

Figure 2.6 Ectopic connexin expression in melanoma cells does not affect heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes.

Melanoma cells were co-cultured with keratinocytes at a 1:10 ratio, respectively. Under phase contrast, melanoma cell clusters were identifiable (dashed lines) and their melanoma phenotype was confirmed, where possible, by the expression of GFP. In all cases, injected melanoma cells (arrows) failed to pass Alexa350 to adjacent keratinocytes, and only Cx-expressing melanoma cells exhibited sufficient dye transfer amongst each other (N = 3). Similarly, keratinocytes injected with Alexa350 (arrowheads) were highly coupled with neighboring keratinocytes, but in all cases, failed to pass dye to adjacent melanoma cell (N = 3). Scale bars = 50 μ m.





when keratinocytes were injected at the melanoma-keratinocyte border, REKs were highly coupled with neighboring REKs, but never transferred dye to adjacent melanoma cells, regardless of connexin status (Fig. 2.6).

2.3.5 Cx43-expressing melanoma cells display reduced primary tumor size *in vivo*

Using the *in vivo* chicken embryo model, control or connexin-expressing melanoma cells were topically applied to the CAM of 10-day old embryos and allowed to grow for one week. In all cases, primary tumors formed at the sight of topical application (Fig. 2.7A, arrows). Primary tumors were excised and excess CAM was removed from the tumor mass. Embryos inoculated with control melanoma cells produced large, highly vascularized tumors averaging $0.09 \pm \text{SEM}$ g in weight. The expression of Cx26 within these tumors did not significantly reduce primary tumor weights in the chick-CAM assay. Conversely, Cx43-expressing melanomas exhibited significantly reduced primary tumor weight, producing tumors on average of $0.02 \pm \text{SEM}$ g, which represents a reduction in tumor mass of ~4.5-fold compared to the vector control (p < 0.001) (Fig. 2.7A and B). These tumors appeared more diffuse, less vascularized, and occasionally less pigmented. Together, these studies suggest that Cx43 is a potent tumor suppressor in melanoma cells in the *in situ*-like microenvironment of keratinocytes as well as *in vivo*.

2.4 Discussion

The role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis remains poorly understood as some studies support the notion that connexins behave as tumor suppressors while other reports suggest that connexins in melanomas facilitate the spread of the disease during metastasis (Bagnato et al., 2004; Hsu et al., 2000a; Ito et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013; Su et al., 2000). While the connexin family is large, most evidence suggests that the two prominent connexins in melanocytes are Cx26 and Cx43, which enables GJIC with keratinocytes (Hsu et al., 2000a; Masuda et al., 2001). This direct cell-to-cell communication is often lost during melanoma transformation, which appears to be due to connexin down-regulation (Hsu et al., 2000a; Ito et al., 2000). Most studies pertaining to connexins in melanomas tend to focus on specific stages of tumorigenesis,



Figure 2.7 Cx43 expression significantly reduces primary tumor growth in vivo.

Control or Cx-expressing melanoma cells (3 x 10^5) were topically applied to the CAM of 10-day old chicken embryos. Primary melanoma tumors visible on the CAM 7 days post-inoculation (arrows) were excised, photographed and weighed (A). Control melanoma cells produced large, highly vascularized tumors of $0.09 \pm \text{SEM g}$ in weight (N = 18). Cx26-expressing melanomas exhibited a slight reduction in primary tumor weight (0.075 ± SEM g) but this was not statistically significant (N = 12, p > 0.05). Conversely, melanoma cells expressing Cx43 produced significantly smaller tumors of 0.02 ± SEM g in weight (~4.5-fold reduction from controls) (N = 15, ***, p < 0.001) (B). Scale bars = 1 cm.







however, no previous studies have investigated the role of connexins in a unifying model system where connexin-expressing melanoma cells are evaluated *in vitro*, within the context of keratinocytes and *in vivo*. Here, we show that Cx43, but not Cx26, is an effective tumor suppressor in melanoma cells that reside in the context of keratinocytes and *in vivo*.

In the present study we chose to ectopically express GFP-tagged Cx26 and Cx43 in an aggressive, gap junction-deficient BL6 mouse melanoma cell line. Previously, we and others have shown that the GFP tag exhibited negligible changes to the function and localization of both these connexins (Laird et al., 2001; Thomas et al., 2005). As expected, both connexins readily assembled into gap junctions and established extensive functional GJIC as assessed by dye transfer assays. In our study, we assessed for the incidence of dye transfer, and not degree of dye spread, due to the intrinsic differences between the two connexins in question. Firstly, Cx26 channels are expected to be more restrictive in the passage of transjunctional molecules in comparison to Cx43 channels due to their smaller pore size (Weber et al., 2004). Additionally, it is possible that this feature may be more exacerbated by the attachment of GFP to the much smaller carboxy-terminal tail of Cx26 (Naus and Laird, 2010). Regardless, both connexins were shown to significantly increase dye transfer, similar to connexin-rich keratinocytes.

Since connexins have been defined as conditional tumor suppressors (Naus and Laird, 2010) it is possible that their effects on cell characteristics associated with tumorigenesis may vary in early and late stage disease as has been suggested to occur in melanomas (Ito et al., 2000). Many connexin family members have been reported to inhibit cell proliferation in several cancer cell types (Eghbali et al., 1991; Sato et al., 2007). To that end, ectopic expression of Cx43 has been shown to reduce cell proliferation in many distinct cancers (Huang et al., 1998; Ionta et al., 2009; Zhu et al., 1991). Here, we show that Cx43 expression in Cx-deficient melanomas reduces total cell number via delayed passage through the S-phase of the cell cycle. Likewise, the expression of Cx26 in cancer cells has also been reported to reduce cell proliferation (Kalra et al., 2006), as has the related and often co-expressed Cx30 isoform (Princen et al., 2001). However, here we found that Cx26 exhibited no significant effect on cell proliferation in melanoma



cells, suggesting tumor cell specific differences. Mechanistically, it has been suggested that Cx43 reduces proliferation in glioblastomas by inhibiting cell cycle progression through GJIC-independent mechanisms (Huang et al., 1998). These findings are consistent with later studies where Cx43 was suggested to control cell cycle progression at the first growth phase through increased expression of p27, a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor, as a result of the inhibition of the S-phase kinase associated protein, Skp2 (Zhang et al., 2003). Additionally, Cx43 has also been reported to decrease the expression of several cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases in transformed kidney epithelium (Chen et al., 1995), although the requirement for channel function was not assessed.

Cx26 has been shown to reduce anchorage-independent growth in several cancer cell types (McLachlan et al., 2006; Omori and Yamasaki, 1999) as has Cx43 (Huang et al., 1998; McLachlan et al., 2006; Su et al., 2000). Importantly, Cx43 has been reported to reduce anchorage-independent growth in melanoma cells (Su et al., 2000) similar to our results, while Cx26 was not previously assessed. Interestingly, Omori and Yamasaki (1999) showed that in Henrietta Lacks cervical cancer (HeLa) cells, carboxy-terminally truncated Cx43 was capable of establishing GJIC and also reduced anchorage-independent growth. Thus, transjunctional passage of molecules is likely causing the cellular changes rather than binding of one of the many members of the interactome that have been reported to bind to the carboxy-terminus of Cx43 (Laird, 2010).

In some tumor cell types connexins have also been reported to affect migration. For example, Cx26, but not Cx43, has been shown to reduce migration in breast tumor cells (Kalra et al., 2006). Similarly, Zucker et al. (2013) reported that both wild-type Cx43 and a channel-dead Cx43 mutant did not alter migration in melanoma cells. Although Cx26 and Cx43 do not consistently play a role in melanoma cell migration, as our *in vitro* studies show, one must also consider the many factors of the *in vivo* microenvironment as connexins have been shown to be up-regulated and correlated to increased melanoma metastasis (Ito et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013). However, in addition to migration, this complex process encompasses other cellular events in which



connexins have been deemed important, including extravasation (Elzarrad et al., 2008; Pollmann et al., 2005).

In the epidermis, the growth and homeostasis of melanocytes (the precursors to melanoma) is controlled by epidermal keratinocytes which together with melanocytes, form the 'epidermal-melanin unit' (Haass and Herlyn, 2005; Hsu et al., 2000a; Seiberg et al., 2000). Heterocellular GJIC is established between keratinocytes and melanocytes for the putative passage of regulatory signals that coordinates the epidermal-melanin unit (Hsu et al., 2000a). As expected, connexin-deficient melanoma cell clusters that arise are not only isolated from each other, but also from keratinocytes as we discovered in mixed cell cultures of these two cell types. Somewhat to our surprise, connexin-expressing melanoma cells also remained functionally isolated from keratinocytes despite the ability of both cell types to express both Cx26 and Cx43. Their lack of ability to re-establish heterocellular GJIC may be due to the cadherin differences between melanoma cells and keratinocytes, expressing N-cadherin and E-cadherin, respectively, as previously reported (Hsu et al., 2000a). In support of this concept, it has been reported that melanoma cells which retained E-cadherin expression, as well as melanoma cells that were engineered to express E-cadherin, could establish GJIC with keratinocytes (Hsu et al., 2000a), producing a less malignant phenotype (Hsu et al., 2000b). In contrast to this, we show that increasing Cx43-based GJIC between melanoma cells can significantly inhibit melanoma cell growth when grown in the microenvironment of keratinocytes, despite not re-establishing heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes. This inhibition of growth in coculture was significantly higher than the moderate growth reduction observed in Cx43expressing melanoma cells grown in isolation. We postulate that diffusible factors produced by keratinocytes or contact-dependent signaling acts to enhance the tumor suppression, which has been shown to control melanocyte growth and proliferation (Haass et al., 2004).

Since Cx43 reduced the tumorigenic behavior of melanoma cells *in vitro* and further in the context of keratinocytes, we sought to assess the tumorigenicity of connexinexpressing melanomas *in vivo*. The chick CAM avian embryo model has been widely used as a model for tumorigenesis *in vivo*, including the assessment of melanoma primary



tumor growth and metastasis (Penuela et al., 2012; Stoletov et al., 2013). We found that control melanoma cells produced relatively large, vascularized tumors, not unlike tumors produced by Cx26-expressing melanoma cells. Conversely, Cx43-expressing melanoma cells produced significantly smaller, more diffuse tumors, which at times appeared less vascularized (data not shown). In our in vitro studies, Cx43-expressing melanoma cells displayed a 2.5-fold reduction in total cell number. Comparatively, these cells produced 4.5-fold smaller tumors in vivo, suggesting again that the tumor suppressive effects of Cx43 are microenvironment dependent, similar to our mixed culture studies with keratinocytes. Interestingly, the epithelial cells of the CAM have been reported to 2006), providing a compatible connexin express Cx43 (Girolamo et al., microenvironment, although we have no evidence that heterocellular gap junctions form *in vivo*. Furthermore, we have shown that Cx43 can reduce angiogenesis in breast cancer in a 3-dimensional microenvironment (McLachlan et al., 2006). It is possible that these and other factors present within the *in vivo* microenvironment produce additive effects that reduce primary tumor size above the observed proliferative differences in vitro.

Collectively, these data show that Cx43 is a tumor suppressor in melanoma cells found within the relevant microenvironment of keratinocytes as well as *in vivo*. Additionally, we show that Cx26-based GJIC within melanoma cells does not result in tumor suppression, but rather, tumor suppression occurs due to the specific expression of Cx43 and the formation of Cx43-based gap junction channels. This concept is not surprising when we consider the differences in transjunctional molecules that are able to pass through each respective gap junction channel. Not only are Cx43 channels capable of passing molecules excluded from Cx26 channels, but they also have different relative permeabilities to the same molecules (Harris, 2007). These differences in transjunctional molecules and molecular permeability properties undoubtedly lead to differences in gap junction-mediated cellular signaling and must be considered when evaluating the channel-dependent role of connexins during tumorigenesis. Additionally, Cx43 has been reported to interact with over 30 distinct proteins, compared to approximately 5 for Cx26 (Laird, 2010). In fact, several of these Cx43 binding partners have been implicated as tumor suppressors including caveolin-1 (Langlois et al., 2010), CCN3 (Fu et al., 2004), tumor susceptibility gene 101 (TSG101) (Leithe et al., 2009) and Src (Kieken et al.,


2009). Given this, as well as the many anti-proliferative proteins that have been reported to be co-regulated with Cx43, the tumor suppressive properties of Cx43 are likely specific to the cancer type and complex, involving both GJIC-dependent and independent mechanisms. Furthermore, although we did not re-established GJIC between melanoma cells and keratinocytes in an attempt to mimic GJIC between melanocytes and keratinocytes as part of normal skin homeostasis (Haass and Herlyn, 2005), we show that increasing Cx43 expression and GJIC within melanoma cells has tumor suppressive properties that are further enhanced in the presence of keratinocytes or other *in vivo*-like environments. Thus, Cx43 may prove to be a useful target for future drug therapeutics where Cx43 expression is selectively enhanced in melanomas.



2.5 References

- Bagnato, A., L. Rosano, F. Spinella, V. Di Castro, R. Tecce, and P.G. Natali. 2004. Endothelin B receptor blockade inhibits dynamics of cell interactions and communications in melanoma cell progression. *Cancer research*. 64:1436-1443.
- Chen, S.C., D.B. Pelletier, P. Ao, and A.L. Boynton. 1995. Connexin43 reverses the phenotype of transformed cells and alters their expression of cyclin/cyclin-dependent kinases. *Cell growth & differentiation : the molecular biology journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*. 6:681-690.
- Cronier, L., S. Crespin, P.O. Strale, N. Defamie, and M. Mesnil. 2009. Gap junctions and cancer: new functions for an old story. *Antioxidants & redox signaling*. 11:323-338.
- Eghbali, B., J.A. Kessler, L.M. Reid, C. Roy, and D.C. Spray. 1991. Involvement of gap junctions in tumorigenesis: transfection of tumor cells with connexin 32 cDNA retards growth in vivo. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 88:10701-10705.
- Elzarrad, M.K., A. Haroon, K. Willecke, R. Dobrowolski, M.N. Gillespie, and A.B. Al-Mehdi. 2008. Connexin-43 upregulation in micrometastases and tumor vasculature and its role in tumor cell attachment to pulmonary endothelium. *BMC medicine*. 6:20.
- Fu, C.T., J.F. Bechberger, M.A. Ozog, B. Perbal, and C.C. Naus. 2004. CCN3 (NOV) interacts with connexin43 in C6 glioma cells: possible mechanism of connexinmediated growth suppression. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 279:36943-36950.
- Girolamo, F., G. Elia, M. Errede, D. Virgintino, S. Cantatore, L. Lorusso, L. Roncali, M. Bertossi, and L. Ambrosi. 2006. In vivo assessment of epichlorohydrin effects: the chorioallantoic membrane model. *Medical science monitor : international medical journal of experimental and clinical research*. 12:BR21-27.
- Haass, N.K., and M. Herlyn. 2005. Normal human melanocyte homeostasis as a paradigm for understanding melanoma. *The journal of investigative dermatology*. *Symposium proceedings / the Society for Investigative Dermatology, Inc. [and] European Society for Dermatological Research.* 10:153-163.
- Haass, N.K., K.S. Smalley, and M. Herlyn. 2004. The role of altered cell-cell communication in melanoma progression. *Journal of molecular histology*. 35:309-318.
- Harris, A.L. 2007. Connexin channel permeability to cytoplasmic molecules. *Progress in biophysics and molecular biology*. 94:120-143.



- Hirschi, K.K., C.E. Xu, T. Tsukamoto, and R. Sager. 1996. Gap junction genes Cx26 and Cx43 individually suppress the cancer phenotype of human mammary carcinoma cells and restore differentiation potential. *Cell growth & differentiation : the molecular biology journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*. 7:861-870.
- Hsu, M., T. Andl, G. Li, J.L. Meinkoth, and M. Herlyn. 2000a. Cadherin repertoire determines partner-specific gap junctional communication during melanoma progression. *Journal of cell science*. 113 (Pt 9):1535-1542.
- Hsu, M.Y., F.E. Meier, M. Nesbit, J.Y. Hsu, P. Van Belle, D.E. Elder, and M. Herlyn. 2000b. E-cadherin expression in melanoma cells restores keratinocyte-mediated growth control and down-regulates expression of invasion-related adhesion receptors. *The American journal of pathology*. 156:1515-1525.
- Huang, R.P., Y. Fan, M.Z. Hossain, A. Peng, Z.L. Zeng, and A.L. Boynton. 1998. Reversion of the neoplastic phenotype of human glioblastoma cells by connexin 43 (cx43). *Cancer research*. 58:5089-5096.
- Ionta, M., R.A. Ferreira, S.C. Pfister, and G.M. Machado-Santelli. 2009. Exogenous Cx43 expression decrease cell proliferation rate in rat hepatocarcinoma cells independently of functional gap junction. *Cancer cell international*. 9:22.
- Ito, A., F. Katoh, T.R. Kataoka, M. Okada, N. Tsubota, H. Asada, K. Yoshikawa, S. Maeda, Y. Kitamura, H. Yamasaki, and H. Nojima. 2000. A role for heterologous gap junctions between melanoma and endothelial cells in metastasis. *The Journal of clinical investigation*. 105:1189-1197.
- Kalra, J., Q. Shao, H. Qin, T. Thomas, M.A. Alaoui-Jamali, and D.W. Laird. 2006. Cx26 inhibits breast MDA-MB-435 cell tumorigenic properties by a gap junctional intercellular communication-independent mechanism. *Carcinogenesis*. 27:2528-2537.
- Kieken, F., N. Mutsaers, E. Dolmatova, K. Virgil, A.L. Wit, A. Kellezi, B.J. Hirst-Jensen, H.S. Duffy, and P.L. Sorgen. 2009. Structural and molecular mechanisms of gap junction remodeling in epicardial border zone myocytes following myocardial infarction. *Circulation research*. 104:1103-1112.
- King, T.J., and P.D. Lampe. 2004. The gap junction protein connexin32 is a mouse lung tumor suppressor. *Cancer research*. 64:7191-7196.
- Krutovskikh, V., G. Mazzoleni, N. Mironov, Y. Omori, A.M. Aguelon, M. Mesnil, F. Berger, C. Partensky, and H. Yamasaki. 1994. Altered homologous and heterologous gap-junctional intercellular communication in primary human liver tumors associated with aberrant protein localization but not gene mutation of connexin 32. *International journal of cancer. Journal international du cancer*. 56:87-94.



- Laird, D.W. 2010. The gap junction proteome and its relationship to disease. *Trends in cell biology*. 20:92-101.
- Laird, D.W., K. Jordan, T. Thomas, H. Qin, P. Fistouris, and Q. Shao. 2001. Comparative analysis and application of fluorescent protein-tagged connexins. *Microscopy research and technique*. 52:263-272.
- Langlois, S., K.N. Cowan, Q. Shao, B.J. Cowan, and D.W. Laird. 2010. The tumorsuppressive function of Connexin43 in keratinocytes is mediated in part via interaction with caveolin-1. *Cancer research*. 70:4222-4232.
- Leithe, E., A. Kjenseth, S. Sirnes, H. Stenmark, A. Brech, and E. Rivedal. 2009. Ubiquitylation of the gap junction protein connexin-43 signals its trafficking from early endosomes to lysosomes in a process mediated by Hrs and Tsg101. *Journal* of cell science. 122:3883-3893.
- Loewenstein, W.R., and Y. Kanno. 1966. Intercellular communication and the control of tissue growth: lack of communication between cancer cells. *Nature*. 209:1248-1249.
- Loewenstein, W.R., and B. Rose. 1992. The cell-cell channel in the control of growth. *Seminars in cell biology*. 3:59-79.
- Masuda, M., S. Usami, K. Yamazaki, Y. Takumi, H. Shinkawa, K. Kurashima, T. Kunihiro, and J. Kanzaki. 2001. Connexin 26 distribution in gap junctions between melanocytes in the human vestibular dark cell area. *The Anatomical record*. 262:137-146.
- McLachlan, E., Q. Shao, H.L. Wang, S. Langlois, and D.W. Laird. 2006. Connexins act as tumor suppressors in three-dimensional mammary cell organoids by regulating differentiation and angiogenesis. *Cancer research*. 66:9886-9894.
- Mesnil, M., S. Crespin, J.L. Avanzo, and M.L. Zaidan-Dagli. 2005. Defective gap junctional intercellular communication in the carcinogenic process. *Biochimica et biophysica acta*. 1719:125-145.
- Naus, C.C., and D.W. Laird. 2010. Implications and challenges of connexin connections to cancer. *Nature reviews. Cancer.* 10:435-441.
- Omori, Y., and H. Yamasaki. 1999. Gap junction proteins connexin32 and connexin43 partially acquire growth-suppressive function in HeLa cells by deletion of their Cterminal tails. *Carcinogenesis*. 20:1913-1918.
- Penuela, S., L. Gyenis, A. Ablack, J.M. Churko, A.C. Berger, D.W. Litchfield, J.D. Lewis, and D.W. Laird. 2012. Loss of pannexin 1 attenuates melanoma progression by reversion to a melanocytic phenotype. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 287:29184-29193.



- Pollmann, M.A., Q. Shao, D.W. Laird, and M. Sandig. 2005. Connexin 43 mediated gap junctional communication enhances breast tumor cell diapedesis in culture. *Breast cancer research : BCR*. 7:R522-534.
- Princen, F., P. Robe, D. Gros, T. Jarry-Guichard, J. Gielen, M.P. Merville, and V. Bours. 2001. Rat gap junction connexin-30 inhibits proliferation of glioma cell lines. *Carcinogenesis*. 22:507-513.
- Richard, G. 2000. Connexins: a connection with the skin. *Experimental dermatology*. 9:77-96.
- Saito-Katsuragi, M., H. Asada, H. Niizeki, F. Katoh, M. Masuzawa, M. Tsutsumi, H. Kuniyasu, A. Ito, H. Nojima, and S. Miyagawa. 2007. Role for connexin 26 in metastasis of human malignant melanoma: communication between melanoma and endothelial cells via connexin 26. *Cancer*. 110:1162-1172.
- Sato, H., H. Hagiwara, Y. Ohde, H. Senba, N. Virgona, and T. Yano. 2007. Regulation of renal cell carcinoma cell proliferation, invasion and metastasis by connexin 32 gene. *The Journal of membrane biology*. 216:17-21.
- Seiberg, M., C. Paine, E. Sharlow, P. Andrade-Gordon, M. Costanzo, M. Eisinger, and S.S. Shapiro. 2000. The protease-activated receptor 2 regulates pigmentation via keratinocyte-melanocyte interactions. *Experimental cell research*. 254:25-32.
- Shih, I.M., D.E. Elder, M.Y. Hsu, and M. Herlyn. 1994. Regulation of Mel-CAM/MUC18 expression on melanocytes of different stages of tumor progression by normal keratinocytes. *The American journal of pathology*. 145:837-845.
- Sohl, G., and K. Willecke. 2003. An update on connexin genes and their nomenclature in mouse and man. *Cell communication & adhesion*. 10:173-180.
- Stoletov, K., J. Strnadel, E. Zardouzian, M. Momiyama, F.D. Park, J.A. Kelber, D.P. Pizzo, R. Hoffman, S.R. Vandenberg, and R.L. Klemke. 2013. Role of connexins in metastatic breast cancer and melanoma brain colonization. *Journal of cell science*. 126:904-913.
- Su, Y.A., M.L. Bittner, Y. Chen, L. Tao, Y. Jiang, Y. Zhang, D.A. Stephan, and J.M. Trent. 2000. Identification of tumor-suppressor genes using human melanoma cell lines UACC903, UACC903(+6), and SRS3 by comparison of expression profiles. *Molecular carcinogenesis*. 28:119-127.
- Temme, A., A. Buchmann, H.D. Gabriel, E. Nelles, M. Schwarz, and K. Willecke. 1997. High incidence of spontaneous and chemically induced liver tumors in mice deficient for connexin32. *Current biology : CB*. 7:713-716.
- Thomas, T., K. Jordan, J. Simek, Q. Shao, C. Jedeszko, P. Walton, and D.W. Laird. 2005. Mechanisms of Cx43 and Cx26 transport to the plasma membrane and gap junction regeneration. *Journal of cell science*. 118:4451-4462.



- Wang, N., M. De Bock, E. Decrock, M. Bol, A. Gadicherla, M. Vinken, V. Rogiers, F.F. Bukauskas, G. Bultynck, and L. Leybaert. 2013. Paracrine signaling through plasma membrane hemichannels. *Biochimica et biophysica acta*. 1828:35-50.
- Weber, P.A., H.C. Chang, K.E. Spaeth, J.M. Nitsche, and B.J. Nicholson. 2004. The permeability of gap junction channels to probes of different size is dependent on connexin composition and permeant-pore affinities. *Biophysical journal*. 87:958-973.
- Yamaoka, K., T. Nouchi, J. Tazawa, S. Hiranuma, F. Marumo, and C. Sato. 1995. Expression of gap junction protein connexin 32 and E-cadherin in human hepatocellular carcinoma. *Journal of hepatology*. 22:536-539.
- Zhang, Y.W., K. Nakayama, K. Nakayama, and I. Morita. 2003. A novel route for connexin 43 to inhibit cell proliferation: negative regulation of S-phase kinaseassociated protein (Skp 2). *Cancer research*. 63:1623-1630.
- Zhu, D., S. Caveney, G.M. Kidder, and C.C. Naus. 1991. Transfection of C6 glioma cells with connexin 43 cDNA: analysis of expression, intercellular coupling, and cell proliferation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 88:1883-1887.
- Zucker, S.N., T.A. Bancroft, D.E. Place, B. Des Soye, A. Bagati, and R. Berezney. 2013. A dominant negative Cx43 mutant differentially affects tumorigenic and invasive properties in human metastatic melanoma cells. *Journal of cellular physiology*. 228:853-859.



Chapter 3

3 General Overview

3.1 Discussion, Future Studies and Conclusion

Connexins have long been implicated as tumor suppressors, but the role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis, and their status during cancer onset and progression remains controversial and poorly understood. Some investigators suggest that connexins are downregulated in melanoma and act as tumor suppressors (Bagnato et al., 2004; Haass et al., 2004; Hsu et al., 2000a; Su et al., 2000), whereas others propose a tumor enhancing role (Ito et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013; Villares et al., 2009). To add to this uncertainty, the identity of which connexins are involved in melanoma tumorigenesis remains debated, as some suggest a role for Cx26, whereas others implicate Cx43. It is possible that these contradictions may actually depend on the stage of disease progression, potentially mimicking the biphasic, 'conditional tumor suppressor' and tumor promoting roles of connexins as proposed in breast cancer (Naus and Laird, 2010). However, none of these studies assessed multiple connexins in a comparative approach and typically only focus on specific stages of melanoma tumorigenesis. In our study, we assessed the role of two connexins, Cx26 and Cx43, on melanoma cell behavior in vitro, within the relevant in situ-like microenvironment of keratinocytes, and in vivo. In all cases, we found that Cx43 acts as a potent tumor suppressor, reducing proliferation and anchorage-independent growth *in vitro*, reducing growth amongst keratinocytes and reducing tumor size within the *in vivo* chicken embryo. Conversely, Cx26 did not affect melanoma cell behavior or tumorigenesis.

Connexins and GJIC are vital for the maintenance of tissue homeostasis as they regulate important cellular processes (Goodenough et al., 1996). Aberrant connexin expression has been shown to cause abnormal proliferation, as in the case of many skin diseases linked to connexin mutations (Gerido and White, 2004). Because connexins have been linked to cellular proliferation, it is not surprising that connexins are frequently dysregulated in proliferating tumor cells. In fact, connexins have been shown to be



downregulated in many cancer cell types rendering them GJIC-deficient (Cronier et al., 2009; Loewenstein and Kanno, 1966; Mesnil et al., 2005), and interestingly, their proliferation is often suppressed following ectopic reintroduction into tumor cells (Huang et al., 1998; Ionta et al., 2009; Zhu et al., 1991). In our study, we showed that Cx43 reduced proliferation of melanoma cells by reducing the rate of passage through the synthesis phase of the cell cycle, whereas Cx26-expressing melanoma cells proliferated similarly to connexin-deficient melanoma cells. Cx43 has been previously been shown to reduce proliferation in various cancer cell types by altering several cell cycle-related proteins, including p27, Skp2, as well as other cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases. Some of these proteins appear to be regulated by GJIC-independent mechanisms, whereas others may require channel function (Chen et al., 1995; Huang et al., 1998; Zhang et al., 2003). However, it is possible that these mechanisms may be cell type dependent. In the future, to assess the necessity of channel function, we could use a channel-dead Cx43 mutant (Cx43 T154A) to observe the effects on proliferation, similar to that performed by Zucker et al. (2013) using genetically-linked pre-metastatic (WM793B) and metastatic (1205Lu) human melanoma cells. Alternatively, we could use a C-terminally truncated Cx43 protein that retains channel function, similar to Omori and Yamasaki (1999) who showed that channel function, and not the carboxy-terminus, can reduce anchorage-independent growth in HeLa cells. Collectively, these two types of Cx43 mutants would allow us to determine if the tumor suppressive properties we observed in melanoma cells was due to GJIC-dependent or -independent mechanisms, possibly involving a member of the gap junction proteome.

Melanocytes form the epidermal-melanin unit *in situ* within the epidermis with approximately 30 keratinocytes, and it is commonly believed that melanocyte growth and proliferation is controlled by keratinocytes through GJIC, contact-dependent and diffusible factors (Haass et al., 2005; Seiberg et al., 2000; Shih et al., 1994; Valyi-Nagy et al., 1993). Interestingly, we showed that Cx43 expression reduced melanoma cell growth amongst keratinocytes beyond the expected reductions seen in our proliferation and growth curve studies. However, despite the fact that both cell types expressed Cx43, heterocellular GJIC was not established between melanoma cells and keratinocytes, perhaps due to incompatible cadherins between cell types, as previously hypothesized



(Hsu et al., 2000a). This would suggest that the additional growth suppression seen in Cx43-expressing melanoma cells when cultured in a keratinocyte microenvironment was due to signals received from keratinocytes in a GJIC-independent manner. Such signals could, in turn, potentially propagate throughout the tumor cells via GJIC. Going forward, to determine the mechanism by which keratinocytes reduced the growth of Cx43-expressing melanoma cells, we could culture these cells with conditioned media from keratinocytes and re-evaluate melanoma cell proliferation. Such a study would help elucidate the possible presence of a soluble or contact-dependent factor that may act on melanoma cells.

The *in vivo* chick CAM assay has been widely used as a model to study tumorigenesis in many cancers, including primary melanoma tumor formation and metastasis (Arpaia et al., 2012; Chambers et al., 1992; Chambers et al., 1982; Penuela et al., 2012; Stoletov et al., 2013; Zijlstra et al., 2002). This inexpensive and time-efficient model offers an immunosuppressed host that permits the growth of foreign tumor cells, but more importantly, provides a highly vascularized system that can provide in vivo factors that approximately recapitulate *in situ* tumor growth (Karnofsky et al., 1952; Knighton et al., 1977; Leighton, 1964; Scher et al., 1976). In our study, we showed that Cx43-expressing melanoma cells produced ~4.5-fold smaller tumors within the chick-CAM assay compared to controls, whereas the expression of Cx26 did not significantly alter primary tumor formation. Similar to our mixed culture studies with keratinocytes, the reduction in tumor size appeared to be further enhanced in the in vivo setting compared to the observed reductions in proliferation and cell number in vitro. It is clear that these differences can be attributed to the microenvironment, which is known to affect tumor cell growth and proliferation (Allinen et al., 2004). The CAM, formed from the fusion of the chorionic and allantoic membranes in the developing chicken, encompass portions of the three embryonic germ layers (Gabrielli et al., 2001). Interestingly, the epithelial cells within the ectoderm and endoderm of the CAM have been reported to express Cx43 (Girolamo et al., 2006), creating a connexin complement to Cx43 expressed in the melanomas. However, whether or not these epithelial cells are capable of GJIC with Cx43-expressing melanoma cells remains to be seen. Previously, it has been shown that Cx43 expression in breast cancer cells can reduce angiogenesis within a 3-dimensional



microenvironment (McLachlan et al., 2006), which could result in further reduced tumor growth within the vascularized CAM. It is possible that these and other mechanisms of Cx43-based tumor suppression *in vivo* may require channel function. To test this, we could employ the use of channel-dead and truncated Cx43 mutants, as outlined earlier. In addition, the nature of the topical tumor growth in the CAM lends itself to the use of pharmacological agents that could block gap junction channel function (Storgard et al., 2005), which could be further used to test the role of gap junction channels in tumorigenesis. To that end, we could use pharmacological connexin-channel blockers, such as carbenoxolone, to determine the effect of GJIC on *in vivo* tumor formation.

One of the major questions left unanswered from our studies is the role of connexins in melanoma metastasis. Recently, several studies suggest that connexins may actually facilitate the later stages of tumorigenesis (Elzarrad et al., 2008; Ezumi et al., 2008; Lin et al., 2002; Pollmann et al., 2005), leading to their reclassification as conditional tumor suppressors in breast cancer (Naus and Laird, 2010). This potential biphasic role of connexins has also been supported in melanoma tumorigenesis due to increasing evidence that Cx26 facilitates melanoma metastasis (Ito et al., 2000; Saito-Katsuragi et al., 2007; Stoletov et al., 2013). Uniquely, our model for primary tumor formation in the chicken embryo also allows for metastasis of tumor cells from the CAM into the developing embryonic organs, as demonstrated previously (Arpaia et al., 2012; Penuela et al., 2012; Zijlstra et al., 2002). Although the short duration of the tumor formation assay in the chicken embryo would not provide sufficient time for the development of marcometastasis, we can quantitatively assess for micrometastasis in the chicken organs using a qPCR-based method to detect the mouse Alu repeat sequence, as previously describe (Zijlstra et al., 2002). This data would help to further clarify the role of connexins throughout melanoma tumorigenesis, from primary tumor formation to metastatic melanoma.

In our studies, we showed that connexin-deficient melanoma cells not only fail to couple with each other, but also with adjacent keratinocytes in mixed cultures. Although melanoma cells have been previously shown to be incapable heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes (Hsu et al., 2000a; Hsu et al., 2000b), increasing connexin expression in



melanoma cells was not previously evaluated as a means to re-establish GJIC with keratinocytes (Haass and Herlyn, 2005; Hsu et al., 2000a). Interestingly, we showed that providing melanoma cells with the same connexins as expressed in keratinocytes did not restore heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes. Hsu et al. (2000a) suggested that cadherins mediate partner-specific binding of connexins. They showed that melanocytes, which normally express E-cadherin, exhibited GJIC with E-cadherin-expressing keratinocytes. However, N-cadherin-expressing melanoma cells did not demonstrate GJIC with keratinocytes, but rather with fibroblasts, which also expressed similar cadherins and connexins. Additionally, they showed that melanoma cells which retain E-cadherin expression and melanoma cells that were transfected with E-cadherin formed heterocellular gap junctions with keratinocytes and were capable of dye transfer between the two cell types. Furthermore, Hsu et al. (2000b) showed that melanoma cells which expressed E-cadherin display reduced malignancy, perhaps due to this heterocellular

the two cell types. Furthermore, Hsu et al. (2000b) showed that melanoma cells which expressed E-cadherin display reduced malignancy, perhaps due to this heterocellular GJIC with keratinocytes. Taken together with our findings, these studies open the door to an interesting future study to assess the role of connexins and cadherins in melanoma tumorigenesis. Here, we could assess the tumor suppressive effects of E-cadherin and Cx43 alone, or in combination. Knowing that Cx43 and E-cadherin each can suppress melanoma tumorigenesis, it would be interesting to evaluate whether Cx43- and Ecadherin-expressing melanoma cells would display additive or synergistic effects on reducing tumor growth.

Throughout our studies, we found that both Cx43 and Cx26 were ectopically expressed at approximately equal levels based on immunoblotting for the GFP tagged added to each connexin. However, although immunofluorescence images revealed that both Cx26-GFP and Cx43-GFP trafficked and localized to the cell surface, Cx26-GFP appeared to display a much more intracellular profile compared to Cx43-GFP. Additionally, although dye transfer studies revealed that the incidence of dye transfer was statistically similar between engineered lines and connexin-rich keratinocytes, the degree of dye spread did not appear to be as robust in melanoma cells expressing Cx26. This may be due to the intrinsic difference between Cx26-based and Cx43-based channels, however, this may also be due to the amount of functional gap junctional channels that form in each cell line. If this is the case, the amount gap junction channels that form in Cx26-expressing



melanoma cells could, in theory, be significantly less than that obtained in Cx43expressing melanoma cells. Thus we cannot exclude the possibility that a higher degree of gap junctional-coupling through Cx26 channels may inhibit or promote melanoma tumorigenesis.

Collectively, our results would strongly suggest that Cx43 acts as a tumor suppressor in melanoma cells, whereas Cx26 does not significantly change the overall tumorigenic properties of melanoma cells. These differences may be attributed to the identity of distinct transjunctional molecules that pass through each respective channel (Alexander and Goldberg, 2003; Harris, 2007), or potentially due to GJIC-independent mechanisms, including the interaction with connexin-binding partners to the carboxy-terminus of Cx43 (Laird, 2010; Naus and Laird, 2010). Future studies using mutant connexin proteins or pharmacological agents may further elucidate the difference between these two general mechanisms of tumor suppression. Regardless, these studies have clearly identified that Cx43 is a potent melanoma tumor suppressor, which lends itself to further study as a future therapeutic target.

3.2 References

- Alexander, D.B., and G.S. Goldberg. 2003. Transfer of biologically important molecules between cells through gap junction channels. *Current medicinal chemistry*. 10:2045-2058.
- Allinen, M., R. Beroukhim, L. Cai, C. Brennan, J. Lahti-Domenici, H. Huang, D. Porter, M. Hu, L. Chin, A. Richardson, S. Schnitt, W.R. Sellers, and K. Polyak. 2004. Molecular characterization of the tumor microenvironment in breast cancer. *Cancer cell*. 6:17-32.
- Arpaia, E., H. Blaser, M. Quintela-Fandino, G. Duncan, H.S. Leong, A. Ablack, S.C. Nambiar, E.F. Lind, J. Silvester, C.K. Fleming, A. Rufini, M.W. Tusche, A. Brustle, P.S. Ohashi, J.D. Lewis, and T.W. Mak. 2012. The interaction between caveolin-1 and Rho-GTPases promotes metastasis by controlling the expression of alpha5-integrin and the activation of Src, Ras and Erk. *Oncogene*. 31:884-896.
- Bagnato, A., L. Rosano, F. Spinella, V. Di Castro, R. Tecce, and P.G. Natali. 2004. Endothelin B receptor blockade inhibits dynamics of cell interactions and communications in melanoma cell progression. *Cancer research*. 64:1436-1443.
- Chambers, A.F., E.E. Schmidt, I.C. MacDonald, V.L. Morris, and A.C. Groom. 1992. Early steps in hematogenous metastasis of B16F1 melanoma cells in chick embryos studied by high-resolution intravital videomicroscopy. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*. 84:797-803.
- Chambers, A.F., R. Shafir, and V. Ling. 1982. A model system for studying metastasis using the embryonic chick. *Cancer research*. 42:4018-4025.
- Chen, S.C., D.B. Pelletier, P. Ao, and A.L. Boynton. 1995. Connexin43 reverses the phenotype of transformed cells and alters their expression of cyclin/cyclin-dependent kinases. *Cell growth & differentiation : the molecular biology journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*. 6:681-690.
- Cronier, L., S. Crespin, P.O. Strale, N. Defamie, and M. Mesnil. 2009. Gap junctions and cancer: new functions for an old story. *Antioxidants & redox signaling*. 11:323-338.
- Elzarrad, M.K., A. Haroon, K. Willecke, R. Dobrowolski, M.N. Gillespie, and A.B. Al-Mehdi. 2008. Connexin-43 upregulation in micrometastases and tumor vasculature and its role in tumor cell attachment to pulmonary endothelium. *BMC medicine*. 6:20.
- Ezumi, K., H. Yamamoto, K. Murata, M. Higashiyama, B. Damdinsuren, Y. Nakamura, N. Kyo, J. Okami, C.Y. Ngan, I. Takemasa, M. Ikeda, M. Sekimoto, N. Matsuura, H. Nojima, and M. Monden. 2008. Aberrant expression of connexin 26 is



associated with lung metastasis of colorectal cancer. *Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research*. 14:677-684.

- Gabrielli, M.G., G. Materazzi, J.V. Cox, and G. Menghi. 2001. Specialised cell types in the chorioallantoic membrane express carbonic anhydrase during chick embryogenesis. *Journal of anatomy*. 198:229-238.
- Gerido, D.A., and T.W. White. 2004. Connexin disorders of the ear, skin, and lens. *Biochimica et biophysica acta*. 1662:159-170.
- Girolamo, F., G. Elia, M. Errede, D. Virgintino, S. Cantatore, L. Lorusso, L. Roncali, M. Bertossi, and L. Ambrosi. 2006. In vivo assessment of epichlorohydrin effects: the chorioallantoic membrane model. *Medical science monitor : international medical journal of experimental and clinical research*. 12:BR21-27.
- Goodenough, D.A., J.A. Goliger, and D.L. Paul. 1996. Connexins, connexons, and intercellular communication. *Annual review of biochemistry*. 65:475-502.
- Haass, N.K., and M. Herlyn. 2005. Normal human melanocyte homeostasis as a paradigm for understanding melanoma. *The journal of investigative dermatology*. *Symposium proceedings / the Society for Investigative Dermatology, Inc. [and] European Society for Dermatological Research.* 10:153-163.
- Haass, N.K., K.S. Smalley, and M. Herlyn. 2004. The role of altered cell-cell communication in melanoma progression. *Journal of molecular histology*. 35:309-318.
- Haass, N.K., K.S. Smalley, L. Li, and M. Herlyn. 2005. Adhesion, migration and communication in melanocytes and melanoma. *Pigment cell research / sponsored* by the European Society for Pigment Cell Research and the International Pigment Cell Society. 18:150-159.
- Harris, A.L. 2007. Connexin channel permeability to cytoplasmic molecules. *Progress in biophysics and molecular biology*. 94:120-143.
- Hsu, M., T. Andl, G. Li, J.L. Meinkoth, and M. Herlyn. 2000a. Cadherin repertoire determines partner-specific gap junctional communication during melanoma progression. *Journal of cell science*. 113 (Pt 9):1535-1542.
- Hsu, M.Y., F.E. Meier, M. Nesbit, J.Y. Hsu, P. Van Belle, D.E. Elder, and M. Herlyn. 2000b. E-cadherin expression in melanoma cells restores keratinocyte-mediated growth control and down-regulates expression of invasion-related adhesion receptors. *The American journal of pathology*. 156:1515-1525.
- Huang, R.P., Y. Fan, M.Z. Hossain, A. Peng, Z.L. Zeng, and A.L. Boynton. 1998. Reversion of the neoplastic phenotype of human glioblastoma cells by connexin 43 (cx43). *Cancer research*. 58:5089-5096.



- Ionta, M., R.A. Ferreira, S.C. Pfister, and G.M. Machado-Santelli. 2009. Exogenous Cx43 expression decrease cell proliferation rate in rat hepatocarcinoma cells independently of functional gap junction. *Cancer cell international*. 9:22.
- Ito, A., F. Katoh, T.R. Kataoka, M. Okada, N. Tsubota, H. Asada, K. Yoshikawa, S. Maeda, Y. Kitamura, H. Yamasaki, and H. Nojima. 2000. A role for heterologous gap junctions between melanoma and endothelial cells in metastasis. *The Journal of clinical investigation*. 105:1189-1197.
- Karnofsky, D.A., L.P. Ridgway, and P.A. Patterson. 1952. Tumor transplantation to the chick embryo. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*. 55:313-329.
- Knighton, D., D. Ausprunk, D. Tapper, and J. Folkman. 1977. Avascular and vascular phases of tumour growth in the chick embryo. *British journal of cancer*. 35:347-356.
- Laird, D.W. 2010. The gap junction proteome and its relationship to disease. *Trends in cell biology*. 20:92-101.
- Leighton, J. 1964. Invasion and Metastasis of Heterologous Tumors in the Chick Embryo. *Progress in experimental tumor research*. 4:98-125.
- Lin, J.H., T. Takano, M.L. Cotrina, G. Arcuino, J. Kang, S. Liu, Q. Gao, L. Jiang, F. Li, H. Lichtenberg-Frate, S. Haubrich, K. Willecke, S.A. Goldman, and M. Nedergaard. 2002. Connexin 43 enhances the adhesivity and mediates the invasion of malignant glioma cells. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*. 22:4302-4311.
- Loewenstein, W.R., and Y. Kanno. 1966. Intercellular communication and the control of tissue growth: lack of communication between cancer cells. *Nature*. 209:1248-1249.
- McLachlan, E., Q. Shao, H.L. Wang, S. Langlois, and D.W. Laird. 2006. Connexins act as tumor suppressors in three-dimensional mammary cell organoids by regulating differentiation and angiogenesis. *Cancer research*. 66:9886-9894.
- Mesnil, M., S. Crespin, J.L. Avanzo, and M.L. Zaidan-Dagli. 2005. Defective gap junctional intercellular communication in the carcinogenic process. *Biochimica et biophysica acta*. 1719:125-145.
- Naus, C.C., and D.W. Laird. 2010. Implications and challenges of connexin connections to cancer. *Nature reviews. Cancer.* 10:435-441.
- Omori, Y., and H. Yamasaki. 1999. Gap junction proteins connexin32 and connexin43 partially acquire growth-suppressive function in HeLa cells by deletion of their C-terminal tails. *Carcinogenesis*. 20:1913-1918.



- Penuela, S., L. Gyenis, A. Ablack, J.M. Churko, A.C. Berger, D.W. Litchfield, J.D. Lewis, and D.W. Laird. 2012. Loss of pannexin 1 attenuates melanoma progression by reversion to a melanocytic phenotype. *The Journal of biological chemistry*. 287:29184-29193.
- Pollmann, M.A., Q. Shao, D.W. Laird, and M. Sandig. 2005. Connexin 43 mediated gap junctional communication enhances breast tumor cell diapedesis in culture. *Breast cancer research : BCR*. 7:R522-534.
- Saito-Katsuragi, M., H. Asada, H. Niizeki, F. Katoh, M. Masuzawa, M. Tsutsumi, H. Kuniyasu, A. Ito, H. Nojima, and S. Miyagawa. 2007. Role for connexin 26 in metastasis of human malignant melanoma: communication between melanoma and endothelial cells via connexin 26. *Cancer*. 110:1162-1172.
- Scher, C., C. Haudenschild, and M. Klagsbrun. 1976. The chick chorioallantoic membrane as a model system for the study of tissue invasion by viral transformed cells. *Cell*. 8:373-382.
- Seiberg, M., C. Paine, E. Sharlow, P. Andrade-Gordon, M. Costanzo, M. Eisinger, and S.S. Shapiro. 2000. The protease-activated receptor 2 regulates pigmentation via keratinocyte-melanocyte interactions. *Experimental cell research*. 254:25-32.
- Shih, I.M., D.E. Elder, M.Y. Hsu, and M. Herlyn. 1994. Regulation of Mel-CAM/MUC18 expression on melanocytes of different stages of tumor progression by normal keratinocytes. *The American journal of pathology*. 145:837-845.
- Stoletov, K., J. Strnadel, E. Zardouzian, M. Momiyama, F.D. Park, J.A. Kelber, D.P. Pizzo, R. Hoffman, S.R. Vandenberg, and R.L. Klemke. 2013. Role of connexins in metastatic breast cancer and melanoma brain colonization. *Journal of cell science*. 126:904-913.
- Storgard, C., D. Mikolon, and D.G. Stupack. 2005. Angiogenesis assays in the chick CAM. *Methods Mol Biol*. 294:123-136.
- Su, Y.A., M.L. Bittner, Y. Chen, L. Tao, Y. Jiang, Y. Zhang, D.A. Stephan, and J.M. Trent. 2000. Identification of tumor-suppressor genes using human melanoma cell lines UACC903, UACC903(+6), and SRS3 by comparison of expression profiles. *Molecular carcinogenesis*. 28:119-127.
- Valyi-Nagy, I.T., G. Hirka, P.J. Jensen, I.M. Shih, I. Juhasz, and M. Herlyn. 1993. Undifferentiated keratinocytes control growth, morphology, and antigen expression of normal melanocytes through cell-cell contact. *Laboratory investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology*. 69:152-159.
- Villares, G.J., A.S. Dobroff, H. Wang, M. Zigler, V.O. Melnikova, L. Huang, and M. Bar-Eli. 2009. Overexpression of protease-activated receptor-1 contributes to melanoma metastasis via regulation of connexin 43. *Cancer research*. 69:6730-6737.



- Zhang, Y.W., K. Nakayama, K. Nakayama, and I. Morita. 2003. A novel route for connexin 43 to inhibit cell proliferation: negative regulation of S-phase kinaseassociated protein (Skp 2). *Cancer research*. 63:1623-1630.
- Zhu, D., S. Caveney, G.M. Kidder, and C.C. Naus. 1991. Transfection of C6 glioma cells with connexin 43 cDNA: analysis of expression, intercellular coupling, and cell proliferation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 88:1883-1887.
- Zijlstra, A., R. Mellor, G. Panzarella, R.T. Aimes, J.D. Hooper, N.D. Marchenko, and J.P. Quigley. 2002. A quantitative analysis of rate-limiting steps in the metastatic cascade using human-specific real-time polymerase chain reaction. *Cancer research*. 62:7083-7092.
- Zucker, S.N., T.A. Bancroft, D.E. Place, B. Des Soye, A. Bagati, and R. Berezney. 2013. A dominant negative Cx43 mutant differentially affects tumorigenic and invasive properties in human metastatic melanoma cells. *Journal of cellular physiology*. 228:853-859.



Curriculum Vitae

Name:	Mark Jacob Ableser
Post-secondary Education and Degrees:	MSc Candidate, Western University, 2011-current London, Ontario, Canada Department: Cell Biology (Research Stream) Supervisor: Dr. Dale Laird Thesis: Connexin43 Reduces melanoma growth in a keratinocyte microenvironment and during tumorigenesis <i>in</i> <i>vivo</i>
	Honors BSc, The University of Western Ontario, 2006-2010 London, Ontario, Canada Honors Specialization in Biology
Honours and Awards:	Top Platform Presentation Award - \$100 Oncology Research and Education Day London, Ontario, Canada – June 2013
	Graduate Thesis Research Award - \$510 Department of Anatomy and Cell Biology, Western University London, Ontario, Canada – January 2013
	SOGS Travel Award - \$300 Western University London, Ontario, Canada – January 2013
	Schulich Graduate Scholarship - \$7500/year Western University London, Ontario, Canada – 2011-2013
Platform Presentations	Oncology Research and Education Day " <i>Cx43 reduces melanoma growth in a keratinocyte</i> <i>microenvironment and during tumorigenesis in vivo</i> " <u>Mark J. Ableser,</u> Silvia Penuela, Qing Shao, Dale W. Laird London, Ontario, Canada – June 2013
	London Health Research Day <i>"The role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis as revealed in 2D and 3D microenvironments"</i> <u>Mark J. Ableser,</u> Silvia Penuela, Qing Shao, Dale W. Laird



	London, Ontario, Canada – March 2013
	Gap Junction Research Forum " <i>The role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis as revealed in</i> <i>2D and 3D microenvironments"</i> <u>Mark J. Ableser,</u> Silvia Penuela, Qing Shao, Dale W. Laird London, Ontario, Canada – February 2013
Poster Presentations	American Society for Cell Biology " <i>Cx43 reduces melanoma growth in a keratinocyte</i> <i>microenvironment and during tumorigenesis in vivo"</i> <u>Mark J. Ableser</u> , Silvia Penuela, Qing Shao, Dale W. Laird San Francisco, California, USA – December 2012
	Physiology and Pharmacology Research Day " <i>Ectopic expression of Cx43 reduces the tumorigenic potential of</i> <i>BL6 melanoma cells"</i> <u>Mark J. Ableser,</u> Qing Shao, Dale W. Laird London, Ontario, Canada – November 2012
	Anatomy and Cell Biology Research Day <i>"Ectopic expression of Cx43 reduces the tumorigenic potential of BL6 melanoma cells"</i> <u>Mark J. Ableser,</u> Qing Shao, Dale W. Laird London, Ontario, Canada – October 2012
	Oncology Research and Education Day <i>"The role of connexins in melanoma tumorigenesis as revealed in 2D and 3D microenvironments"</i> <u>Mark J. Ableser,</u> Qing Shao, Dale W. Laird London, Ontario, Canada – June 2012
Related Work Experience	Graduate Teaching Assistant Mammalian Histology (ANAT3309) Western University 2011-2013 (4 terms)

Publications:

Ableser MJ, Penuela S, Lee J, Shao Q, Laird DW. Cx43 reduces melanoma growth in a keratinocyte microenvironment and during tumorigenesis *in vivo*. Journal of Biological Chemistry. (submitted for review)

